

# POS VERSION 3.7 USER GUIDE





## CONTENTS

About this Document Non-Disclosure Copyright Document Control Contact 1. Logging In	.5 .5 .5 .6
Copyright Document Control Contact 1. Logging In	.5 .5 .6
Document Control Contact 1. Logging In	.5 .5 .6
Contact 1. Logging In	.5 .6
1. Logging In	.6
	.7
2. Booking Screen	
2.1. Tab Headings	.7
2.2. Menu	.8
2.3. Shopping Cart	.9
3. Making a Booking1	1
3.1. Selecting the Ticket/Product Option1	1
3.2. Making a Booking for An Away Game1	4
3.3. Cross selling a Product at Time of Sale	5
3.4. Making a Booking for An Auto Scheduled and a Scheduled Product	7
3.5. Selling A Donation Product Flagged for Gift Aid1	8
Gift Aid Mandatory and Completion of a Gift Aid Declaration	9
Gift Aid Optional – Gift Aid Declaration Exists	23
Cancelling a Declaration	25
3.6. Shopping Cart Donation Process	26
3.7. Entering the Customer's Details	<u>28</u>
Using a Barcode Scanner	28
Using an Existing Customer	28
Creating a New Customer	29
3.8. Entering The Beneficiary's Details	31
Capturing Membership Numbers	31
Adding a Family Member on the Edit Beneficiaries Screen	33
3.9. Taking Payment	35
Edit Purchaser Dialog	36
Select Delivery Address Dialog	39
Additional Charges	10
Payment Methods	1



Direct Debit	47
3.10. Using Tabs	55
Adding Items to a new Tab in the POS	55
Adding Items to an Existing Tab In the POS	56
Settling a Tab in the POS	58
Amending a tab In the POS	58
3.11. Speed Checkout	59
3.12. Printing Tickets	60
3.13. Batch Printing	61
3.14. Shopping Cart – Additional Functionality	62
Deleting Items from the Shopping Cart	62
Adding Promotions	62
Adding Beneficiaries	63
4. Managing Bookings	64
4.1. Finding a Booking	64
4.2. Amending a Booking	65
4.3. Viewing a Booking's Details	66
4.4. Finding a Booking Using the Seat or Ticket Number	68
4.5. Searching for a Customer	69
Creating a New Customer	70
Putting a Customer On Hold	71
5. Customer Details Dialog	76
Information Tab	76
Photo Tab	76
Booking History Tab	76
Reserved Seats Tab	76
Addresses Tab	76
On Hold Status Tab	77
Declaration Tab	77
5.1. Reservations	79
Buying Group reserved tickets on the POS:	80
5.2. Capturing a Photo	
Capturing a Photo on the Customer Details	81
Capturing a Photo on the Beneficiaries Screen	83
6. Season Tickets	85

## 

Upgrade	85
Move	86
Print Fixture Ticket	86
6.1. Using Season Ticket Buy-back on the POS	88
Step 1: Offering a Ticket on the POS	88
Step 2: Reclaiming a Ticket on the POS	93
Upgrading and Moving an Offered-Up Season Ticket	96
6.2. Adding Fixtures to a Season Ticket Card on the POS	97
Adding a Fixture to a Season Ticket- Alternative Seat	97
Adding a Fixture to a Season Ticket- The Season Ticket Holders Usual Seat	100
Booking Details	102
6.3. Partial Series Sales	103
7. Using the Access Gate on the POS	105
7.1. Validating a Ticket or Membership Number	105
7.2. Finding a Booking to Validate on the Access Gate	107
7.3. Amending a Booking and Editing the Beneficiaries in the Access gate	108
8. Miscellaneous Tasks	111
8.1. Locking the Terminal	111
8.2. Logging Out	112
8.3. Producing a Till Report	112
8.4. Opening the Till	112
8.5. Record a Cash Skim	112
8.6. Coupons	113
9. Offline Working	115
9.1. Switching to Offline Mode	115
9.2. Switching to Online Mode	115



#### **ABOUT THIS DOCUMENT**

This document has been prepared as a User Guide for using Go's POS

#### **NON-DISCLOSURE**

All information contained in this document is to be treated as confidential information provided for the purpose of using Green 4 Solutions modules.

#### COPYRIGHT

© Green 4 Solutions Ltd

While every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of the information contained in this publication, the information is supplied without representation or warranty of any kind, is subject to change without notice and does not represent a commitment on the part of Green 4 Solutions Limited therefore, assumes no responsibility and shall have no liability, consequential or otherwise, of any kind arising from this material or any part thereof, or any supplementary materials subsequently issued by Green 4 Solutions Limited. Green 4 Solutions Limited by Green 4 Solutions Limited.

#### **DOCUMENT CONTROL**

Version	Date	Change	Initials
V1.0	01/06/2015	This is a refurbished document- continuing from the Green 4 Ticketing POS User Guide 3.7 Version 5.9	Mſ
V1.1	12/06/2015	Adding a Friend button on Edit Beneficiaries dialog	WL

#### CONTACT

Any correspondence should be addressed to:

Product Development

Green 4 Solutions Limited 16-17 Midland Court Central Park Lutterworth Leicestershire LE17 4PN UK Phone: +44 (0) 845 508 8149

Email: <a href="mailto:support@green4solutions.com">support@green4solutions.com</a>

Web: www.green4solutions.com



## **1. LOGGING IN**

To start using the POS it is first necessary to log in using your unique pin. Using your pin to log in ensures that your sales are attributed to you.



**Note:** If you have not been issued with a pin for the POS, contact your line manager.

To log into the POS:

1. Double-click the Green 4 icon on the desktop:



2. The Green 4 Ticketing Login Screen will be displayed:



- 3. Enter the following details:
  - **PIN.** Enter your unique Pin. If the onscreen keyboard has been activated for the terminal, the keyboard will be displayed when you click into the PIN field allowing you to enter your login details without the use of standard keyboard. Alternatively, the manual login can be bypassed if you have a valid Dallas Key.
  - **VENUE.** Check the correct Venue is displayed. To change the Venue, select the arrowhead (highlighted above) to open the drop-down list. Select the appropriate venue in the list to continue.
  - **CHANNEL.** Check the correct Channel is displayed. To change the Channel, select the arrowhead (highlighted above) to open the drop-down list. Select the appropriate Channel in the list to continue.
- 4. Select **LOGIN** to continue.
- 5. If the details entered are correct the POS<u>BookingScreen</u> will be displayed. If, however, you have entered incorrect details the login screen will be re-displayed allowing you to try again.



## 2. BOOKING SCREEN

From the Booking screen you can create a new ticket booking or sell a product.

stadiumden			Cash Skin	Të Report	Open Till	LOCK	Logout	Hone	Back
							Jul Star		
Current Booking Find	Booking   Find Seat	Customer			Reference No.:				
					Name			and Qty i	ine
Patares	Series	Other							
					The second day	al Produce			Batilitatia
					Discourt Ar	ad Promos			Beneficiarios
					Decourt Ar	ad Promas	Add Commerc	Print Watard	Benaficiaries Promotion

The Booking screen is divided into a number of functional areas, each of which is described in detail in the following sections:

- 1. <u>Tab Headings</u>
- 2. <u>Menu</u>
- 3. <u>Shopping Cart</u>

#### **2.1. TAB HEADINGS**

At the top of the Booking screen there are a number of headings, which when selected allow you to move to different areas of the POS application.

Current Booking Find Booking Find Seat Tabs Customer Coupon Cashless Accounts Other Access Gate

The headings available are:

- **Current Booking.** Select to make a booking. By default, this tab will be displayed when the POS application is first opened. From the Current Booking screen the following options are available:
  - **Fixture.** Select if the customer wishes to buy a ticket(s) for a single fixture. The fixture option is only displayed if there are fixtures available for sale via the channel.
  - Series. Select if the customer wishes to buy a season ticket(s). The series option is only displayed if there are series products available for sale via the channel.



- **Other.** Select if the customer wishes to purchase an item other than match or season tickets, for example merchandise. The other option is only displayed if there are fixtures and/or series products for sale via the channel.
- Find Booking. Select to search for an existing booking.



**Note:** If you have a barcode scanner attached to the terminal, scanning a customer's details will automatically bring up the details of the booking.

- Find Seat. Select to search for the details of a booking using either the seat number or ticket number.
- Tabs. Displays any tabs that are currently open.
- **Customer.** Select to search for an existing customer.
- Coupon. Select to redeem coupons.
- Cashless Accounts. Used to manage cashless accounts.
- Other. Select to access additional functionality, for example the ad-hoc print option.
- Access Gate. Select to go to the Access Gate section of the POS

#### 2.2. MENU

Above the Shopping Cart a number of menu options are available.



The menu options available are:

- Cash Skim. Use to enter details about a removal of money from the till.
- Till Report. Use to print out the details of the till activity for the current shift.
- **Open Till.** Use to open the till drawer (if integrated).
- Lock. Select to lock the terminal. When the terminal is locked you will need to re-enter your pin to restart using THE POS. Any bookings that are in progress will be available when you log back into the terminal. You should use this option if you are leaving the terminal unattended.
- Logout. Select to log out of the POS. If you have any bookings open you will be asked to save or discard the details before you log out.
- Home. Select to return to the POS home page. The Current Booking tab will be displayed listing all of the booking categories available.
- Back. Select to return to the previously viewed screen.



## 2.3. SHOPPING CART

The shopping cart is used to display the customer's planned purchases.

Customer					
				Select	Customer
Reference No.:					
Name	Seats	Unit	Qty	Line	
Fixture Ticket 2014/15 (Adult) Green 4 v Training East 2 Tue 18/11/2014 20:00 - 22:00	Α 3	£20.00	1	£20.00	x
Discount And Promos				Ben	eficiaries
Total Price         £20.00           Total to pay         £20.00	Add Comment	Prin	t Wizard	Pro	omotion
	Close	Prin	t Tickets	Add	Payment

In addition to adding goods and paying for purchases, a number of additional functions are available from within the shopping cart:



**Note:** Some of the options detailed in this guide may not be available on the terminal you are using. For more information contact your Line Manager.

- Select Customer. Use to assign an existing customer to the shopping cart. See <u>Using an Existing</u> <u>Customer</u> for more details. This option can also be used to add a new customer to the system, see <u>Creating a New Customer</u> for more details.
- **Delete (X).** Use to delete the selected row from the shopping cart. See <u>Deleting Items from the</u> <u>Shopping Cart</u> for more details.
- **Discount and Promos.** Select to display a list of promotions and discounts that have been applied to the shopping cart.
- **Beneficiaries.** Use to add the details of the beneficiaries of the booking. See <u>Adding Beneficiaries</u> for more details.
- Add Comment. Use to add a comment or note to the booking. Comments should be typed directly into the text box provided.
- **Promotion.** Use to add promotions to the shopping cart. See <u>Adding Promotions</u> for more information.



- Close. Use to close the shopping cart. If the current purchase has not been completed a
  message will be displayed asking you to confirm your actions. If you wish to abandon the
  shopping cart and lose the details entered select Confirm. To return to the shopping cart select
  Cancel.
- **Print Wizard.** Select to print the receipt (if configured) or tickets listed in the shopping cart. See <u>Printing Tickets</u> for details.
- **Print Tickets.** Select to print the tickets. This button is enabled when tickets are in the cart ready for printing and a dedicated printer is set up.
- Add Payment. Use to add payments to the shopping cart. See <u>Taking Payment</u> for more details.



## **3. MAKING A BOOKING**

The following sections will guide you through the process of taking a booking using the POS system. The process is divided into five steps:

- 1. <u>Selecting the ticket/product option.</u>
- 2. Entering the customer's details.
- 3. Entering a beneficiary's details.
- 4. Taking payment.
- 5. Printing Tickets.

#### **3.1. SELECTING THE TICKET/PRODUCT OPTION**

The first step when taking a booking is to select the correct ticketing option:

- 1. On the Current Booking tab, select the appropriate option:
  - Fixture. Select to make a booking for a single match.
  - Series. Select to make a booking for a season ticket.
  - **Other.** Select to make a booking for an alternative product, for example a match programme.
- 2. The options available for the selected product type will be displayed. For example, if fixture is selected, all of the available matches will be listed as shown below:

Current Booking	ind Booking	Find Seat	Customer	Other
Fotures				
Green FC v Southend				

- 3. Select the required product, for example the fixture.
- 4. Select the required ticket type, for example standard ticket.
- 5. The Tickets Required panel will be displayed allowing you to enter the customer's requirements:

	1	-				_
Current Booking	Find Booking	Find Seat	Custo	omer	Other	
Fixtures>Green FC v So	outhend>Standard n	natch ticket				
Standard match ticket	t (Adult)					h
	(Addit)	OTY:	-	0	+	
£ 20.00				-	•	
1 Person(s)						J
Standard match ticket	t (Junior)		[	_		1
£ 10.00		QTY:	-	0	+	
1 Person(s)						5
				0	NTINUE	
						-



- 6. Enter the number of tickets required for each product listed. The number of tickets required can be updated using either the + and buttons, or by typing directly into the box provided.
- 7. Once the customer requirements are complete, select **Continue**.
- 8. The Seat Picker screen will be displayed:



- 9. Select the block the customer wishes to be located in either using the drop-down list or by clicking on the stadium image (if available).
- If the booking is being made for an Away Game and the capture of a mandatory pre-defined Block has been set up for the fixture, select the block from the drop down list. Select Add To Cart.
- 11. If the selected block is not seated, you will be automatically forwarded to the shopping cart, where the customer's requirements can be reviewed and paid for. However, if the selected block is seated, the seat picker will be displayed:



- 12. The following colours will be used to illustrate each of the seats available within the block:
  - **Red.** Available seats.



- Grey. Unavailable seats (i.e. taken by another customer).
- Crossed. Not available for product type selected.
- Yellow. Currently selected seats.
- **Blue.** Only used for series ticket purchases. Indicate that the seat is not available for all fixtures in the series. When the seat is selected the fixtures that are unavailable will be listed. This option will only be available when your system is configured to allow partial series. See <u>Partial Series Sales</u> for more details.
- 13. To select seats click on the appropriate red seats. To pick multiple seats in a row, hold the shift key down when selecting the end seats required. Alternatively select **Add Best Available**, which will automatically select the best available seats in the selected block and transfer you to the shopping cart to complete the purchase. Note, when you hover over a seat the row and seat number will be displayed.
- 14. If you have manually chosen seats, select **Add to Cart** once your selections are complete. Note, the **Add to Cart** button will only be enabled once you have selected the correct number of seats.
- 15. The Shopping Cart will be displayed showing the details of the customer's purchase. You can continue to add additional items to the cart as described above (i.e. the customer can purchase tickets for more than one match at a time).

Customer					Select	Customer
Reference N	0.1				1	2011/1-0
Name		Seats	Unt	Qty	Line	
Green 4 v Train East 2	2014/15 (Adult) sing 4 20:00 - 22:00	A 3	£20.00	1	£20.00	x
Foture Ticket 2 Green 4 V5 NTR East 1 Fri 08/08/2014	PC	A 5	£20.00	1	£20.00	x
-200000	And Promos				Bet	reficianes
Total Price	£40.00	Add Comme	nt Pri	nt Witzer		
-200000		Add Correne	nt. Pris	nt Wizard		neficiaries

16. Once the shopping cart contains all of the items required by the customer, continue to the next stage of the booking process: Entering the Customer's Details.



**Note:** For more information about using the shopping cart see <u>Shopping Cart – Additional</u> <u>Functionality</u>.

## 3.2. MAKING A BOOKING FOR AN AWAY GAME

If the booking is being made for an away game and the Away Venue Configuration has been set up in CRM, Block, Row, Seat, Seat Letter and Reference No. information can be captured for each beneficiary when making the booking. The booking process will be the same as for other bookings except for the following:

1. If Away blocks have been set up in CRM, you will be prompted to select the relevant block when making the booking.

Current Booking	Find Book	ing Find Seat	Custome	er Other		
Fixtures>Newcastle V 0	Green 4					
Please Select a	Block Aw	vay 1	•	Stadium Image	Add To Cart	Add Best Available

- 2. When adding beneficiary details, additional fields will be available on the Edit Beneficiary screen:
  - a. Block depending on set up this will be a free format field or a drop down
  - b. Row, Seat, Seat Letter and Ref No. will be free format and not mandatory
- 3. Complete away block and seat information for each beneficiary.
- 4. Select OK.
- 5. Select Add Payment and continue with taking payment for the booking.

Mark West		Add	Edit Photo			Hide
Block	Away Block A	•	]			
Row	1	Seat	1	Seat Letter		
Ref No						
Title		First Name	Mark	Last Name	West	
Address 1		Postcode		Email	mark@west.com	
Birthdate		Mobile	Ê.			
vay Match	(Junior) [Away 1] 26	5/12/2014 13	:30			
John West	٠	Add	Edit Photo			Hide
Block	Away Block A	4	]			



## **3.3. CROSS SELLING A PRODUCT AT TIME OF SALE**

If a product has been set up with a linked Cross Sell Product in CRM, at the point where the POS Operator goes to add the products to the shopping basket, a prompt to offer the customer an alternative product will appear.

In the example below:

- A product has been set up called **Day Admission Advanced**.
- A Cross Sell Product called **Annual Pass** has been set up as possible swap or replacement product to the **Day Admission Advanced** product.
- The products have been set up under the option **Other** in the category **Admissions**.
- 1. On the Current Booking tab, select the option Other.

stadiumd	en	10			
Current Booking	Find	Booking	Find Seat	Customer	Coupon
Fixtures		Se	ries	Oth	er

2. Select the category Admission.

Current Booking Find Bo Other	ooking Customer	Coupon Other		
Admission	Tce Skating	Membership	Sundries	Donations

3. Select the product **Day Admission – Advanced**.

Current Booking Fine	d Booking Customer	Coupon Other		
Dated Admission	Dated Admission -2	Day Admission - Advanced	Joes	Joes Scheduled

- 4. Enter the number of each item required and select **Continue**.
- 5. The system will recognise that there is an associated cross sell product and prompt the POS Operator to offer the customer the Cross Sell Product instead of the product originally requested. There would typically be some advantage to the customer in purchasing the cross sell product. If the customer does not want to change the product, select **Cancel** and continue with the sale of the original purchase



Current Booking Find Booking Customer Coupon Other				<u></u>		an
Others Admissions Day Admission - Advanced			Customer			
Use Administrat - Advanced (Adult) £ 20.00 Available study: 0 1 Permetta	фт <b>-</b>	1 +	Reference No.:			Select Guitomer
Cine Administer - Advecced (Child) 5 15-00 - Analatie stude: 0 3/Recentlat	QTY -	1 +	Name		vit (qiy	Une
		CONTINUE				
Available Cross Self Products	Serve					
		_	Discount And Promos			_
			Total Price (20.00 Total to pey (20.00	Add Communt		Promption
				Close	Printimized	Add Payment

- 6. If the customer decides to purchase the cross sell product, Annual Pass is selected.
- 7. The shopping basket will populate with the cross sell product as shown below.

Reference No.:					
Name		Unit	Qty	Line	
Annual Pass (Adult)	:	£20.00	1	£20.00	x
Annual Pass (Child)	:	£10.00	1	£10.00	x
Discount And Promos					
Total Price £30.00 Total to pay £30.00	Add Comment			Pro	omotion
	Close	Prin	t Wizard	Add	Payment

8. Processing of the sale can continue as normal. See sections <u>Entering a Customer's Details</u> and <u>Taking Payment</u>.



## 3.4. MAKING A BOOKING FOR AN AUTO SCHEDULED AND A SCHEDULED PRODUCT

An Auto Scheduled or Scheduled type product is typically set up for the selling of an activity e.g. a tour, an ice skating session or a ski lesson. A date and time needs to be selected when booking the booking is made. The difference between the two product types are:

- An Auto Scheduled product typically recurs every day at set times generated by the system
- A **Scheduled** product has set times on specific days that have been manually scheduled on the scheduler

Both products are sold in the same way on the POS.

- 1. Select the relevant product which will be in the **Other** section.
- 2. Add the quantity of the product to be purchased and select **Continue**.

crmtest G4, G4					Cash Skim	Till Report
Current Booking Other>Admission	Find Booking	Customer	Coupon	Other		
Joes (Adult) £ 10.00 1 Person(s)					QTY -	1 +
( 1 · C · D · C · C · C · C · C · C · C · C						CONTINUE

3. The sessions that have been set up in CRM as to when this product or activity is available will be displayed with the relevant time intervals e.g. 30 minutes, an hour etc. If the activity to be purchased is not for the current day, select the option **Next 7 Days** for additional date options.

Last 7 Days	21/02/2014	28/02/2014	15	Next 7 Days
-------------	------------	------------	----	-------------

- 4. Once the products required are shown, select Add To Cart.
- 5. Continue with completing the sale. See the section Taking Payment

crmtest G4, G4						Cash Skim	Till Report
Current Booking	Find Booking	Custome	Coupon	Other			
Other>Admission>Joes	ę.						
Last 7 Days	07/10/2014	15 12:	00 14:00		Next 7 Days		
Tue 07/10/2014 12 Session Price: £10.00	:00 - 13:00						Add To Cart
Tue 07/10/2014 13 Session Price: £10.00	:30 - 14:30						Add To Cart



## 3.5. SELLING A DONATION PRODUCT FLAGGED FOR GIFT AID

When a product has been flagged in CRM as eligible for Gift Aid, the POS Operator will be prompted to apply a Gift Aid donation to the product at the time of taking payment. In order for the Gift Aid to be applied to the product sale, a valid Declaration by the end customer must be applied. Declarations are stored against the contact record in the system and can be created at the time of the sale if required. Gift Aid can be flagged as Optional or Mandatory, examples of both sales processes are shown below.

In this example the products set up in CRM are not type Fixture or Series so are located under option **Other**.

1. On the Current Booking tab, select the option **Other**.

Stadiumdemo									
Current Booking	Find	Booking	Find Seat	Customer	Coupon				
Fixtures		Se	ries	Oth	er				

2. The categories for the different product types available will be displayed.

ooking Find Soat			
ooking [ find seat ]	Customer Coupor	Cashless Accounts	Other
Vouchers	Leisure Memberships	Cashless	Donations
Replica Kit	Alcoholic Drinks	Soft Drinks	

3. Select the required product category. In this example a donation product type is being 'sold' and is in the product category **Donations**.



#### GIFT AID MANDATORY AND COMPLETION OF A GIFT AID DECLARATION

- 1. A product called 'Donation-Tree' has been set up for this example. Characteristics of this product are:
  - The Donation Percentage of this product is set to 100% i.e. Gift Aid will be calculated on the full value of the product.
  - Gift Aid flagged as Mandatory i.e. the product cannot be sold without Gift Aid and therefore a valid Declaration will need to be in place for the customer making the purchase.
    - i. If the customer does not have a valid declaration stored in the system and is not willing or cannot complete a declaration at the time of sale, the product will have to be removed from the shopping basket.
    - ii. If the customer does have a valid declaration stored in the system Gift Aid will automatically be applied.
    - iii. If the customer does not have a valid declaration stored in the system and wants to contribute Gift Aid, Declaration details can be captured at the time of the sale
  - This product has set pre-set up as a donation amount of £25.00.
- 2. Select the **Donation Tree** product.

stadiumdemo D1, SH								
Current Booking	Find Booking Find Seat							
Other>Donations								
Donation - Tree	Donation - Water Well Pump							

- 3. As the product has been set up with a zero value, an amount can be selected using the numbered buttons, else a value can be entered in the **Donation Value** box.
- 4. Select **Continue** to add the item to the shopping basket as shown below.

- Customer Reference No.:			Select	Customer
Name	Unit	Qty	Line	
Donation - Tree (Each)	£25.00	1	£25.00	x



- 5. As this product has been flagged as eligible and mandatory for Gift Aid, a declaration for the purchaser will need to be validated before the sale is completed i.e. customer details will need to be entered to verify that a declaration exists.
- 6. On selection of **Add Payment**, the POS Operator will be prompted to enter the customer's details and will not be able to complete the sale without this step. Various options are available for adding a customer's details:
  - Option 1 using the Edit Purchaser form search for an existing customer or Create a new customer if they do not exist in the system

stadiumder	no		1	Care Date	11 fairt	Oper 18	LOCE	Log	-	Bet.
Current Booking	d booking Find	The test burtant		1	1	-		1	"	
Pedarette		Additional Section Control Releases Section Control Relater Section Control Re	e Baserie Ma		Addves 1 z Frod Com Address 1 z Address 1 z Address 1 z Address 1 z Address 1 z Address 1 z Address 1 z	koot koot koot			AR 0	Taket Outpres
						01.	Caracel			-
						taise Peop Tutai ta pèr	125.04	Add Comment	Post Manet	Porstar
								tize	wer town	Add PRATEWOT

• Option 2 – close the Edit Purchaser form and click the button Select Customer

Refer to the section <u>Entering the Customer's Details</u> for more information on each of these options.

- 7. In this example, click on the Select Customer button (No. 2).
- 8. The Customer tab will open. Enter the customer's First Name and Surname.
- 9. Click on Search Customer. Any related records to the names entered will be displayed.
- 10. If this is the correct customer, click on Add to Order.
- 11. If the customer does not exist in the system, the Add Customer option should be selected.

Email				- 18	"Email should be exact. Oustomer Ref.						
inst Name	Murss			s	Sumame white						
Company		_		P	netCode				Product U	ter Bookings	
Add Customer	Search Customer	Cear	Pagelof1	1	Feat	Prev	Net	Last.			
	10.000	Title	First Name	Sumame	Addres	60 .			Email	Contact Number	
Add to Order	Show Backnes	Mr	Amold	White					amold.whiteDemail.com		

12. The customer's details will be added to the shopping basket section as shown below.



Arnold White (arnold.white@email.co	om)		Edit	Details
eference No.: Name	Unit	Qty	Line	
Donation - Tree (Each)	£25.00	1	£25.00	x

13. When **Add Payment** is selected, the prompt for making a Gift Aid donation will be displayed.



**Note:** The amounts of Gift Aid applied to the product are set up in CRM and depend on the following:



- The percentage Gift Aid that can legally be applied to a donation as per HMR&C Legislation
- The percentage value of the product that Gift Aid can be applied i.e. if only 50% of a £10 product is eligible for Gift Aid, this will be set up in CRM and the HMR&C Gift Aid rate will only be applied to £5
- In this example, the HMR&C Gift Aid Rate is 25% and this product Donation Percentage is 100% i.e. Gift Aid at 25% is applied to the total value of the product
- 14. If the customer decides at this point not to contribute Gift Aid, No is selected.
- 15. The message below will appear and the POS Operator will need to select **OK** and remove the product from the basket as Gift Aid has been set as Mandatory for this product. The sale of this particular product cannot continue.



16. If the customer agrees to contribute Gift Aid, the **Yes** option is selected. The system will check if a valid Declaration exists for the customer.



17. If a valid declaration does not exist, the POS Operator will be prompted with a Declaration form and will need to verbally obtain Declaration details and confirmation from the customer.

Gift Aid It			8
	Charity: Th	e Charity	
	Taxpayer? Help us in	ncrease your £25.00 donation t to you.	
First name: Arno	old		
Last name: Whit	te		
Address 1:			
Postcode:			
	Yes, ad	d Gift Aid	
Please treat as made:	Gift Aid donations	all qualifying gifts of money	
	storical donations) ture donations)		
or Capital Gain that is at least that I donate understand th	ns Tax for each tax t equal to the amou to will reclaim on m at other taxes such understand the cha	an amount of Income Tax and/ year (6th April to 5th April) nt of tax that all the charity y gifts for that tax year. I as VAT and Council Tax do rity will reclaim 25p of tax on	
	Cancel	Continue	

- 18. The minimum requirements for a declaration are:
  - The Charity name. Appears on the form as per CRM set up
  - First Name and Last Name. Populated from the customer search
  - Address 1 and Postcode. The house number and Postcode need to be captured here and will update the contact record
  - Confirmation of Declaration. Select the Yes, add Gift Aid option. This selection will default the Today only option and apply the Declaration to the donation made today only.
  - The tick box options for historical and future donations are optional and if selected will store a valid Declaration against this customers contact record for all past and future donations as per the dates specified



stadiumden	no		GRAdit	-		HA .		1		1000	
Current Booking Fine	Booking First Cast	Customer Co	America	1941 State on Description	The Charity is increase your £25.50 dona	10	OK LODAN		Hone	3	Earla
				E31.88 at no extra o		2020	ith@enal.com)			THE D	-
Fatures	Serve	Other	Last name:			0,7					
	11- 		Address 1: Preticode:	8 DN14 75Q		Inve Tree (Eac	t0	423.50		25.50	х
			If All dons L confirm or Capital that is at that I don understan not qualif	stations from: 09/10; atations until: 09/10; I have paid or will p Gains Tax for each t least equal to the an ate to will reclaim or ate to will reclaim or d that other taxes a y. I understand the c		il) ty do con					
			otherwise			a And Promo	¢.			Bend	ficanie
				Cancel	Continue	£25.50 £25.50	All Control	in in	ra Warest	Per	estion
						_	1.1				_

- 19. Once the Declaration is complete, select **Continue** to return to the Current Booking screen.
- 20. Select Add Payment to complete the booking.
- 21. See section <u>Taking Payment</u> to complete the sale.

#### **GIFT AID OPTIONAL – GIFT AID DECLARATION EXISTS**

- 1. A product called **Donation Water Well Pump** has been set up for this example. Characteristics of this product are:
  - The Donation Percentage of this product is set to 50% i.e. Gift Aid will be calculated on 50% of the value of the product.
  - Gift Aid flagged as Optional i.e. the customer will be asked to contribute Gift Aid but it is not mandatory for the sale of the product.
    - i. If the customer does not have a valid declaration stored in the system and is not willing or cannot complete a declaration at the time of sale, the product can still be sold and no Gift Aid amount applied.
    - ii. If the customer does not have a valid declaration stored in the system and wants to complete a declaration at the time of sale, declaration details can be captured.
    - iii. If the customer has a valid declaration stored in the system Gift Aid will automatically be applied.
  - This product has set with a value of zero and the customer will be prompted to select the amount to be donated.
- 2. Select the Donation Water Well Pump product



<b>stadiumd</b> D1, SH	lemo
Current Booking	Find Booking Find Seat
Other>Donations	
Donation - Tree	Donation - Water Well Pump

3. The product value options will be displayed.

Current Booking	Find Booking	Find Seat	Customer	Coupon	Cashless Accounts	Other	
Other>Donations>Don	ation - Water Well P	ump					
Donation Value							
Clear	50	10	5		2.50 1		
							CONTINUE

- 4. Enter a **Donation Value** or select one of the value buttons displayed.
- 5. Select **Continue** to add the item to the shopping basket as shown below.

Customer			Select	Customer
Name	Unit	Qty	Line	
Donation - Water Well Pump (Each)	£10.00	1	£10.00	x

- 6. As this product has been flagged as eligible and optional for Gift Aid, the end customer will be prompted to contribute Gift Aid. If **Add Payment** is selected, the POS Operator will be prompted to enter the customer's details.
- In this example, click on the Select Customer button and enter the customer's First Name and Surname in the fields provided on the Customer tab.
- 8. Click on Search Customer. Any related records to the names entered will be displayed.
- 9. Click on Add to Order.



Customer Arnold White (arnold.white@email.com) 8 Reference No.:	)		Edit	Details
Name	Unit	Qty	Line	
Donation - Water Well Pump (Each)	£10.00	1	£10.00	x

- 10. The customer's details will be added to the shopping basket section as shown above.
- 11. In this instance, because the selected customer Arnold White has a valid Declaration in the system, when Add Payment is selected, the prompt for making a Gift Aid donation is not displayed and Gift Aid is automatically applied to the purchase. If the customer did not have a valid Gift Aid Declaration in place, one would have to be completed.
- 12. Select Add Payment to complete the booking.



**Note:** In this example, the Donation Amount of the product was set to 50%, therefore Gift Aid was only applied to  $\pounds 5$  i.e. the total Gift Aid value was  $\pounds 1.25$ .

13. See section <u>Taking Payment</u> to complete the sale.

#### **CANCELLING A DECLARATION**

If a customer's circumstances change and they are no longer paying tax as specified for Gift Aid Donations, a Declaration can be cancelled. See section <u>Customers Detail Dialog</u>.



## **3.6. SHOPPING CART DONATION PROCESS**

If a Shopping Cart Donation product has been set up in CRM against the POS Channel, at the Add Payment step of the sale, the POS Operator will be prompted to add a Donation to the shopping basket.

stadiumden	no			Cent Sign	Til Arport	Open Till LOOK	Logout		Here		BHD
Current Booking End	1 flocking   Find Seat	Cuatomer Coupor	Cashless Accounts   Oth	n]		Cuttoriur Arnold White (prod.of 6	(eđenaš com)			tut	Delate
						Neference No.1 Namo Bair (Exc?)	Seats	Unt (10.00	Qty :	Line 610-00	x
			Di you want to m	oke a donation?	100 100 <b>- 1</b>	Bre Ticket 2014/15 (Adult) Br 4 VS Arsonal	¥ 8	120.00	1	£29.00	x
			Oo you want to m	Yes	16	25/10/2014 15:00 - 17:00 O Day Programme (Each)		15.00	1	43.00	x
					-	2					
							10.7				
						Docsurt And Pronvo				Ben	ritieres
						Total Price \$25.00 Total to pay \$25.00	Abit Common	e m	t Ward	- Pri	metari
							Cost	Pri	rt Tickets	400	Payment

- 1. If the customer does not want to make a Donation, select No and continue with Add Payment.
- 2. If the customer wants to make a Donation select Yes.
- 3. The following Donation screen will be shown:

Donation Value	0.00	
Channel Percer	Shopping Cart Round-Up	Fixed Amount
	Cancel	Continue

- 4. The following options are available:
  - **Donation Value.** It is possible to enter in an amount specified by the customer in the Donation Value area, any value could be entered here.
  - **Channel Percent**. When this option is selected the Donation Value suggested will be a percentage amount of the total shopping basket value. In the example below, the shopping basket value is £20, the Channel Percentage has been set to 10% so the Channel Percent Donation Value equals £2.



						Shopping Cart Donation		
Reference No.:						Donation Value 2.00		
Name	Seats	Unit	Qty	Line		Channel Percent	Shopping Cart Round-Up	Fixed Amount
Bear (Each)		£10.00	2	£20.00	×		Cancel	Continue

• Shopping Cart Round-up. When this option is selected the Donation Value will round up the shopping basket value to the nearest £1. If the value is already rounded, there will be no change. In the example below, the shopping basket value is £21.50 and the suggested Donation Value is £0.50.

eference No.:						(C)
Name	Seats	Unit	Qty	Line		Donation Value 0.50
Bøar (Each)		£10.00	2	£20.00	x	Channel Percent Shopping Cart Round-Up Fixed Amount
Pepsi (Each)		£1.50	1	£1.50	x	Cancel Continue

• **Fixed Amount.** When this option is selected the Donation Value will be as set up in the Booking Product Default Donation Amount. In the example below, the Fixed Amount is set to £1.

Reference No.:						Shopping Cart Donation
Name	Seats	Unit	Qty	Line		Donation Value 1.00
Bear (Each)		£10.00	2	£20.00	x	Diamei Percent Shopping Cart Round-Lip Fixed Amount
Pepsi (Each)		£1.50	1	£1.50	x	Cancel Continue

- 5. If either of the above options are required by the customer, select Continue to add the Donation to the shopping basket.
- 6. If either of the above options are not required by the customer, select cancel and continue with processing the sale.



**Note:** If the Shopping Cart Donation product is eligible for Gift Aid, the prompts for Gift Aid will be applied as described in the Selling a Donation Product Flagged for Gift Aid section.



## **3.7. ENTERING THE CUSTOMER'S DETAILS**

Once the shopping cart details are complete you can optionally assign a customer to the booking. Two options for assigning a customer to a booking are available:

- Use an existing customer.
- Create a new customer.

#### **USING A BARCODE SCANNER**

If you have a barcode scanner attached to the terminal and the customer has an existing ticket, scanning the ticket will automatically add the customer details to the booking.

#### USING AN EXISTING CUSTOMER



Note: Customer details can be added as part of the payment process.

To use the details of a customer who already exists within the system carry out the following:

1. At the top of the shopping cart select the **Select Customer** button:

Customer	
	Select Customer

2. The Customer screen will be displayed:

Email			"Email should	be exact. Custom	er Ref.		
First Name			Sumame				
Company			PostCode				uct üser Bookings
Add Customer	Search Oustomer	dear	First	Prev	Next	List	

- 3. Enter one or more of the following details about the customer:
  - **Email.** Enter the customer's email address. The address entered must exactly match the entry held in the system.
  - **Customer Ref.** Enter the customer's unique reference number.
  - **First Name.** Enter the customer's first name. It is not necessary to enter the customer's full name, for example entering Ste will find Steve, Steven, Stephen, etc.
  - **Company.** Enter the customer's company (if a corporate customer). It is not necessary to enter the full company name.
  - **Surname.** Enter the customer's surname. It is not necessary to enter the customer's full name, for example entering Rob will find Robinson, Roberts, etc.
  - **Post Code.** Enter the customer's postcode. It is not necessary to enter the customer's full post code.



- 4. If you wish to include customers that have been added as beneficiaries select the **Product User Bookings** check box.
- 5. Once you have entered one or more search terms, select Search Customer.
- 6. Any records found to match the search term entered will be listed below the search terms:

Email				*Email should	be exact.
First Name	jahn			Sumame	59
Company	1			PostCode	
Add Customer	Search Custemer	Cear	Page 1 of	1	fest
	j,	Title	First Name	Sumatie	Addre
Add to Order	Show Bookings	No	John	Smith	
Add to Order	Show Bookings	My.	20hm	Swith	
Add to Order	Show Beakings	1117.	john	arrith.	

- 7. If the correct customer appears in the list, select Add to Order alongside their details.
- 8. The shopping cart will be re-opened with the customer's name displayed at the top.
- If the customer's details cannot be found, their details can be added to the system as <u>described</u> <u>below</u>.

#### **CREATING A NEW CUSTOMER**

To create a new customer:

1. At the top of the shopping cart select the **Select Customer** button:

Customer	
	Select Customer

2. The Customer screen will be displayed:

Email				"Email should	be exact. Custom	er Ref.		
First Name				Sumame				(
Company				PostCode				Product User Booking
Add Customer	Search Oustomer	dear	1	First	Prev	Next	List	

- 3. Carry out a customer search (as <u>described above</u>) to ensure the customer's details have not been previously added to the system.
- 4. To add new customer details, select Add Customer.
- 5. The Customer Details screen will be displayed:



Customer Reference Title First Name Last Name Email Mobile Phone Date of Birth Bulk E-mail	catherine perryman	dd/mm/yyyy	Company Street 1 Street 2 Street 3 City County Postcode	Lookup

- 6. The Customer Reference field will be auto populated when **OK** is selected.
- 7. Enter the requested details, ensuring that all fields marked with bold text are completed.



**Note:** If you have postcode lookup enabled you can enter the individual's address by entering the customer's postcode before selecting **Lookup**. Pick the appropriate address from the list of addresses returned.

- 8. Select **OK** to confirm the details.
- The Customer screen will be re-opened displaying the newly added customer. Select Add to Order alongside the customer's details to continue.
- 10. The shopping cart will be re-opened with the customer's name displayed at the top.



## **3.8. ENTERING THE BENEFICIARY'S DETAILS**

Once the customer's information has been collected you will be prompted to capture beneficiary details. These are the individuals who will be using the tickets. When **Add Payment** is selected, the screen below will appear. Alternatively:

- 1. Select Beneficiaries.
- 2. The Edit Beneficiaries screen will open.

	▼ Add				Hide
Title	First Name		Last Name		
Address 1	Postcode		Email		
Birthdate	Mobile				
Memb. No.	Start	10/10/2014	End	10/10/2015	
Title	Add     First Name		Last Name		Hide
Address 1	Postcode		Email		
Birthdate	Mobile				
			End	10/10/2015	

- 3. Complete the beneficiary details for each ticket listed, the name of the customer making the booking will be available in the drop down list and can be assigned as a beneficiary of the ticket.
- 4. If a different contact is to be assigned as beneficiary of the ticket, select Add.
- 5. Enter the beneficiary's First Name, Last Name and select Search.
- 6. If the beneficiary does not exist in the database select Add and enter in the contact details.
- 7. Select **OK** to return to the Edit Beneficiary screen.
- 8. Select OK to complete the entry of beneficiaries.
- 9. Select Beneficiaries to make any changes to the beneficiary information captured.
- 10. Select Add Payment to continue with taking payment for the booking.



**Note:** Collection of beneficiary information will depend on the set up of the Bookable Product in CRM. There are three settings, Required, Requested or Not Required. If the setting is Required, it will be mandatory to collect this information. If a beneficiary is On Hold, an alert will be generated and the sale cannot proceed.

#### **CAPTURING MEMBERSHIP NUMBERS**

- 1. If the product being purchased is a Membership, the Membership No. can be captured in the **Memb. No.** field as can the start date of the membership in the **Start field**.
- 2. If you have a barcode scanner attached to the terminal and the customer has an existing membership number as a barcode on a card, scanning the card will automatically add the membership number here.



	▼ Add			Hide	
Title	First Name	Last Name			
Address 1	Postcode	Email			
Birthdate	Mobile				
Memb. No.	Start 10/10/2	D14 End	10/10/2015	Hide	
Memb. No.		D14 End Last Name	10/10/2015	Hide	
Memb. No.	▼ Add		10/10/2015	Hide	
Memb. No.	Add     First Name	Last Name	10/10/2015	Hide	1

3. If the membership number(s) captured already exist in the system, the system will prompt that the membership number is already in use. All the duplicate numbers will be listed.

- Warning	-	
The following men	nbership numbers a	re already in use:
100002		
100012		
Are you sure you	want to continue?	
	1	1

Membership numbers can be captured or updated retrospectively via the POS. To update membership numbers of an existing booking:

- 1. Search for the booking by selecting the **Find Booking** tab and entering either the **Booking Reference Number or Firstname and Surname**.
- 2. When the correct booking is displayed, select Amend Booking.

Booking Ref. Firstname	catherin				Sumame	penyman
Company						
Search	Clear	Page 1 of 1	First	Prev Next	Last	
		Reference No.	Purchaser	Email	Total Price	Products
Amend Booking	Detail	1000069	Catherine Perryma	an catherine@tzest.co.uk	£200.00	Membership (Adult)

3. The booking information will be displayed in the shopping basket area, select **Beneficiaries**. The Edit Beneficiaries dialog box will be displayed and the Membership Number for each Beneficiary can be entered or updated. A barcode scanner can also be used at this point to capture the Membership Number from an existing card.



	1			1				Catherine	Perryman	catherine@tzest.cn.v		Edt Didal
Fixtures	14 Edit Berefic	ates	-					Sinte Carp				and person
	Membership	(Adult)						1	0e4		UH2	Q17 1/4
_	Catherine Pa	etymen -	A03	Edit				+630			6300.00	
	Title		First Name	Datherine	Last Name	Parynah.						
	Address 1		Postcode	DRUB 6AD	Enal	atterine@cont.co.ul						Live
	Britidata		Hotelie						(Adult)	4	100.00 2	(200.00
	Marritz No.	12345	Start	30/30/2034	End	38/38/2015						
	Sean Perryn	at. •	Add	Edit			G	Hide				
	Title		First Name	Sean	Last Nome	Peryraa						
	Address 1		Postcode		Enel	met@tont.co.4						
	Britidete		Habile									
	Mands, No.	1	Start	38/38/2034	End	38/34/8915						
							0K	canol	(Porta			Berefica
				_	_		_	TOLAT PHEN	1200.00	Ald Conment		
	_							Cash Payment Total to pay	£200.00 £10.00	Fact Contracted		Portet



**Note:** If the system has been set up to auto generate membership numbers and the corresponding setting for the membership number field set to Read Only, the membership number cannot be captured, but will be auto populated on purchase of a membership type product.

#### ADDING A FAMILY MEMBER ON THE EDIT BENEFICIARIES SCREEN

It is now possible to use the **+F** button on the Edit Beneficiaries dialog to add a family member to an order when more than one product is being purchased. The **+F** button is highlighted below

<b>a</b>			Edit Bene	eficiaries	×
Leicester City FC I	Fixtures 2014/15 (A	dult) [SB Block	1] 15/08/2015 15:0	00	
Joseph Walker	3	Add + F	Edit Photo Seat	E9 Card · Hide	
Title	Mr	First Name	Joseph	Last Name Walker	
Address 1	High Street	Postcode	LE193LW	Email j.walker@green4soluti	
Birthdate		Mobile	07815124432		
	v	Add + F	Seat	E10 Card · Hide	
Title		First Name		Last Name	
Address 1		Postcode		Email	
Birthdate		Mobile			
				OK Cance	3I

When the **+F** button is selected a new Edit Beneficiary dialog will be displayed, here the dialog is prepopulated with the common details from the first purchaser such as the Last Name and Address.



	Edit Beneficia	ary		
First Name	Last Name Walker	Postcode	LE193LW	Lookup
Mobile	Telephone	Street 1	High Street	
Email	Title	Street 2		7
Company		Street 3		7
Birthdate	dd/mm/yyyy	City	Lutterworth	
Bulk E-mail 💿 Allow 🔿 Not Allov	I	County	Leicestershire	]
Customer Reference				
Vhere did you hear about us?	×			
Create Search	Clear			
			ОК	Cancel

The remaining fields will then need completing to add the family member to the order. Upon completing the details select **Search**, if the customer already exists in the system it will be possible to select them from a list of Previous Users, before **Ok** can be chosen to add the Beneficiary.

If the customer does not already exist in the system after selecting Search a Message will appear confirming that no matching customers were found. The Beneficiary can then be added to the system by selecting **Create**.

The Edit Beneficiaries screen will reappear with the appropriate family member added as a Beneficiary.

4			Edit Ben	eficiaries	×
Leicester City FC	Fixtures 2014/15	(Adult) [SB Block	1] 15/08/2015 15:	00	
Joseph Walker	~	Add + F	Edit Photo Seat	E9 Card	∀ Hide
Title	Mr	First Name	Joseph	Last Name Walker	
Address 1	High Street	Postcode	LE193LW	Email j.walker@green4soluti	
Birthdate		Mobile	07815124432		
David Walker	v	Add + F	Edit Photo Seat	E10 Card	~ Hide
Title	Mr	First Name	David	Last Name Walker	
Address 1	High Street	Postcode	LE193LW	Email d.wlaker@g4.com	
Birthdate	17/04/1950	Mobile	09345859032		
					OK Cancel
					Cancer

Select **OK** to continue purchasing the product.



#### **3.9. TAKING PAYMENT**

Once the shopping cart details are complete you can take payment for the booking:

1. Select Add Payment.



**Note:** If a cash account has been set up for the terminal the Speed Checkout option will be available. This option does not collect name and address details. This option should not be used for tickets that require beneficiary details.

- 2. If you have not added a customer's details to the order, the Edit Purchaser dialog will be displayed. The Edit Purchaser dialog can be used to:
  - Add an existing customer to the booking.
  - Create a customer record.
  - Give a reason for not adding a customer's details to the booking.

8	Ed	it Purchaser	×
First Name Mobile Email Company	Last Name Telephone Title	Postcode Street 1 Street 2 Street 3	Lookup
Birthdate Bulk E-mail () Allow () Not Allow Customer Reference	dd/mm/yyyy	City County	
Create Search	Clear	Reason for No Purchaser	OK Cancel

- 3. Complete the required action before selecting **OK**. See the <u>Edit Purchaser Dialog</u> section for more details.
- 4. If the multiple addresses functionality is enabled you will be prompted to select the delivery address for the purchased products. See <u>Selecting Delivery Addresses</u> for more information.
- If a product included in the shopping cart is set to require or request beneficiaries, the Edit Beneficiaries dialog will be displayed. Complete the required information before selecting OK.
   See <u>Adding Beneficiaries</u> for more information about adding the details of beneficiaries.
- 6. The Payment Method screen will be displayed:



ayment Method		
Internal	Discount	Cash
Chip and Pin	Invoice	Voucher

- 7. Select the appropriate option to continue.
- 8. The relevant payment screen will be displayed. Complete the requested information.



**Note:** The payment options available to you will depend upon your system configuration and may differ to those shown above.

- 9. Once the payment details have been completed, select **Pay** to continue.
- 10. The shopping cart will be updated to show the amount paid (and the outstanding balance if applicable):

£100.00
£20.00
£50.00
£30.00

11. If the full balance has not been paid, select an alternative payment method to complete the purchase.

Once full payment has been taken, you will be ready to proceed to the next stage of the booking process: <u>Printing Tickets</u>.



**Note:** If you are not printing tickets immediately, but instead using the ad-hoc batch printing option (see <u>Batch Printing</u>) click **Close** to complete the booking.

#### **EDIT PURCHASER DIALOG**

The following sections describe how to use the Edit Purchaser dialog to:

- <u>Search for an Existing Customer</u>
- Edit an Existing Customer's Details
- <u>Create a Customer Record</u>
- Complete a Booking without Selecting a Customer

#### Search for an Existing Customer

To search for a customer using the Edit Purchaser dialog:

 Using the Edit Purchaser dialog enter the customer's First Name and/or Last Name before selecting Search.


	Edit	Purchaser	
First Name	Last Name	Postcode	Lookup
Mobile	Telephone	Street 1	
Email	Title	Street 2	
Company		Street 3	
Birthdate	dd/mm/yyyy	City	
Bulk E-mail 🔘 Allow 🖲 Not A	llow	County	
Customer Reference		Reason for No Purchaser	~
Create Search	Clear		
			OK Cancel

2. Any customer records matching the search criteria entered will be listed in the Previous Users dialog:

adam smith	1. 27)	
Alan Smith 👝	Place, LE12	
ALEX SMITH	12)	- 10
alexander smith 斗.	2 ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( (	
alison smith 🕼	- te, 1.7 ang 8 - 07, 8	
Andrew Smith	Rood, ic is, aver is wright	
Andy Smith	- 1)	
		100

3. Select the correct customer from those listed. The Edit Purchaser dialog will be re-displayed showing the customer's details. The Create and Search buttons will be disabled.

First Name	Joseph	Last Name	Walker	Postcode	LE193LW	Lookup
Nobile .	07815124432	Telephone		Street 1	High Street	1
imail	j.walker@green4solution	Title	Mr	Street 2		
Company	Green 4 Solutions			Street 3		
irthdate		dd/mm/yyyy		City	Lutterworth	
Bulk E-mail	Allow   Not Allow			County	Leicesteishire	
Custamer Re			Re	ason for No Purchaser		242
						1.55
Create	Search	Oew				



4. Select **OK** to continue with the payment.



**Note:** If the search criteria entered returns too many customer records, an error message will be displayed stating too many customers have been found. Select **OK** to close the message. Use the Edit Purchaser dialog to modify the search terms entered to reduce the number of records returned, for instance enter both a first name and surname.

#### Edit an Existing Customer's Details

To edit a customer's details using the Edit Purchaser dialog:

- 1. Search for the customer details as <u>described above</u>.
- 2. Once the customer details are displayed, make the necessary changes to the information held using the Edit Purchaser dialog.
- 3. Once the modifications are complete, select **OK**.
- 4. The Customer Details Have Changed message will be displayed. Select **OK** to save the changes and continue to the Payment Method dialog.

#### Create a Customer Record

If the customer's details do not exist in the database, it is possible to create a new user record using the Edit Purchaser dialog:

- 1. Search for the customer details as <u>described above</u>.
- If the customer's details do not appear in the list of previous users, a message asking to either Create a new customer, Search for a new customer or set a reason for no purchaser will be displayed. Select OK.



- 3. Complete the customer's details, ensuring all mandatory fields (marked by bold text) are completed.
- 4. Once the details are complete select Create.
- 5. Once the details have been saved, you will be able to continue with the payment.

#### Complete a Booking without Selecting a Customer

On occasion it is necessary to create a booking without adding a customer's details, for example during busy periods or when the customer refuses to give you the necessary information. To create a booking without adding a customer's details:



1. On the Edit Purchaser dialog use the **Reason for No Purchaser** drop-down list to select the reason why no customer details are being supplied for the booking. Options include **Child**, **Too Busy** and **Refused**.



**Note:** An additional Reason for No Purchaser option of **Offline** is automatically assigned to bookings made in offline mode. This option cannot be selected using the Edit Purchaser dialog.

2. Select **OK** to continue with the payment.



**Note:** Bookings without a purchaser attached can be found using the Booking Reference via the Find Booking tab.

## SELECT DELIVERY ADDRESS DIALOG

The Select Delivery Address dialog will be displayed if your system has been configured to allow purchasers to have multiple addresses. Using the Select Delivery Address dialog you can:

- <u>Select the delivery address to use</u>
- Edit a customer's address
- Add a new customer address
- <u>Skip adding an address</u>

🙆 Sele	ct Delivery Address						×
	Street	City		Postcode			
Home	115 High Road	Leicester	Leics	LE1 1AA	Edit	Add to Order	
Work	Green 4 Solutions Midland Court	Lutterworth	Leics		Edit	Add to Order	
							Add Address Skip Cancel

#### **Selecting Delivery Address**

To select an address to use:

- 1. Select the Add to Order button alongside the appropriate address.
- 2. The payment process will continue.



### **Editing an Address**

To edit a customer's address:

- 1. Select the Edit button alongside the appropriate address.
- 2. The Edit Address dialog will be displayed. Complete the required information before selection **OK** to continue.



**Note:** If post code lookups are enabled for your system you can find the customer's address by entering their post code before selecting **Lookup**. Pick the appropriate address for those listed.

3. The Select Delivery Address dialog will be redisplayed allowing you to select the address to use for the order.

#### **Adding an Address**

To add an address to a customer's record:

- 1. Select the Add Address.
- 2. The Edit Address dialog will be displayed. Complete the required information before selection **OK** to continue.



**Note:** If post code lookups are enabled for your system you can find the customer's address by entering their post code before selecting **Lookup**. Pick the appropriate address for those listed.

3. The Select Delivery Address dialog will be redisplayed allowing you to select the address to use for the order.

## **Skip Adding an Address**

If you do not wish to add a delivery address, select **Skip** to continue without selecting an address.

## **ADDITIONAL CHARGES**

Additional Charges can be set up on a Sales Channel. These are typically additional fees that are added to ticket sales. If the Fixture or Series on offer needs to include the additional charge, it should along with the associated Bookable Product be flagged accordingly.

This will result in the automatic inclusion of the additional charge for each ticket sold as demonstrated in the example below. This cannot be removed or changed in the shopping basket.



**Note:** The Channel can have more than one Additional Charge set up against it and if the corresponding product is flagged for Additional Charges, the charge will be added to each product in the shopping cart.

In the example below:

- An Additional Charge called booking fee of £2.50 has been set up for the POS Channel
- The Bookable Product called Event Ticket (Adult Standing) has been flagged for Additional Charges
- The Fixture called Eddie Izzard has been flagged for Additional Charges



					Vennes	Vol Validas
					Select	Customer
Reference N	10.t					
Name			Unit		Line	1
Eddle 3 Block A			£35,00	1	£35.00	×
1	it And Promos					
Total Price	£35.00	Add Comment			per	mation
Total Price Additional		Add Comment	]		Pro	motion
Total Price	£35.00	Add Comment		nt Wiggard		motion

If the quantity of tickets purchased is increased to 2, the Additional Charge will be incurred for the second ticket.

teference N	0.:				
Name			,init	Qty	Line
Eddie 13 Block A			35.00	2	£70.00 ×
		-			
1000	170.00		1		
Total Price dottional harges	Chest Presses	Add Comment			Promotion

#### **PAYMENT METHODS**

#### Cash

To take cash payment for a booking:

- 1. Select **Cash** on the Payment Method screen.
- 2. The Cash screen will be displayed:



C.	Balance Bar	C S X
Cash	Booking Total:£ Promotion Value:£ Amount Paid:£	40.00 0.00 0.00
	Balance to Pay:£ Payment Charge:£ Total for Full Payment:£	40.00 0.00 40.00
	Amount Tendered:E	
Repeat (0.00) Split TOTAL	£20 £10	65
	Change to give: £	0.00
Gustaner Delaits: Stuart Walker ()	This Payment:£	0.00
Send Confirmation Email to Customer. Send Confirmation Email to Operator.		E Print Receipt
	Pay	Ext

- 3. Enter the amount tendered by the customer by either typing the amount directly into the **Amount Tendered** text box, or using the buttons available:
  - **Repeat.** Select to repeat the previous made against the shopping cart. When this option is selected the value of the last payment made will be added to the amount tendered box.
  - Split. Select to pay a proportion of the outstanding amount. The Split Payment Calculator dialog will be displayed allowing you to select the proportion the customer is paying (e.g. ½). When an option is selected Payment dialog will be redisplayed showing the amount calculated in the Amount Tendered box.
  - Total. Select if the customer has tendered the total amount left to pay.
  - £20. Select to add £20 to the amount tendered.
  - **£10.** Select to add  $\pounds 10$  to the amount tendered.
  - **£5.** Select to add  $\pounds 5$  to the amount tendered.
- 4. Complete the additional information requested:
  - Send Confirmation Email to Customer. Select to send a confirmation email to the customer (an email address will be required).
  - Send Confirmation Email to Operator. Select to send a confirmation email to the operator.
  - Print Receipt. Select to automatically print a receipt.
- 5. Once the details are complete select **Pay** to continue.
- 6. If you need to return change to the customer, a dialog advising of the amount to be paid will be displayed. Select **OK** to continue.

## Loyalty

Use the Loyalty option if the customer is using loyalty points to pay for their purchases.

1. When the Loyalty payment method is select the Loyalty screen will be displayed:



Loyalty		
	Booking Total:£ Promotion Value:£ Amount Paid:£	40.00 0.00 0.00
Customer Details:	Balance to Pay:f Payment Charge:E Total for Full Payment:E	40.00 0.00 40.00
Adam Smith (ad	am@green4solutions.com)	
Points Available :	5690	
Cash Value :	£ 5,690.00	
Points to Redeem :		
100 Loyalty Point - £	100.00	
Send Confirmation Er Send Confirmation Er		III Print Receipt

- 2. The customer's number of available loyalty points will be displayed. Enter the number of points to redeem in the box provided.
- 3. Complete the additional information:
  - Send Confirmation Email to Customer. Select to send a confirmation email to the customer (an email address will be required).
  - Send Confirmation Email to Operator. Select to send a confirmation email to the operator.
  - Print Receipt. Select to automatically print a receipt.
- 4. Once the details are complete, select **Pay** to continue.

## Chip and Pin

If a chip and pin device is connected to the till, payment can be taken using this method. The payment receipt from the device should be put into the till once payment has been taken. To process a chip and pin payment:

- 1. Select Chip and Pin on the Payment Method screen.
- 2. The Chip and Pin screen will be displayed:



6				10	- 0
Chip and Pin Total Price:£44.00					
Item Name		Unit Price	Quant	tity Line Price	
Child match Ticket September Match1 N1		£17.50	1	617.50	
Aduit Match Ticket September Match1 N1		E26.50	1	E26.50	
		Bal	ance t	o Pay:£	44.00
		Amou	nt Ten	dered:£	
	TOTAL	£20		£10	£5
Customer Details: O					
Process Card Payr	sent				
Authentication Code					
Send Confirmation Em				Pay	Exit

- 3. Enter the amount tendered by the customer by either typing the amount directly into the **Amount Tendered** text box, or using the buttons available:
  - Total. Select if the customer has tendered the total amount left to pay.
  - £20. Select to add £20 to the amount tendered.
  - **£10.** Select to add  $\pounds 10$  to the amount tendered.
  - **£5.** Select to add  $\pounds 5$  to the amount tendered.
- 4. Select **Process Card Payment** and use the associated Chip and Pin machine to process the payment.
- 5. Once the payment has been processed, enter the Authentication Code issued by the Chip and Pin machine in the **Authentication Code** field.

## Card

The card option should be used to take a credit or debit card payment from a customer when they are not present to enter their chip and pin details. To take a card payment without the customer present:

- 1. Select Card on the Payment Method screen.
- 2. The Card Payment screen will be displayed:



6					1053	(E) <b>- X</b>
Card Total Price:£60.00						
Item Name			Unit Price	Quantit	Line Price	
Home Game - Gene	ral Admission - Adr	ult.	£30.00	2	660.00	
Card Additional Char	98		£3.50	1	£3.50	1
Customer Details: john()			Bal	ance to	Pay:£	63.50
Card Details: Card Number	<u></u>					
Card Details: Card Number Name on Card		Mand				
Card Details: Card Number Name on Card Start Date	Month	Year				
Card Details: Card Number Name on Card Start Date Expiry Date	Month	Year Year				
Card Details: Card Number Name on Card Start Date Expiry Date Issue Number						
Card Details: Card Number Name on Card Start Date Expiry Date Issue Number Security Code Send Confirmation		Year				

- 3. Enter the following details:
  - Card Number. Enter the long card number. Mandatory field.
  - Name on Card. Enter the customer's name as it appears on the card. Mandatory field.
  - Start Date. If available, enter the start date for the card.
  - Expiry Date. Enter an end date for the card. Mandatory field.
  - Issue Number. If available, enter the issue number for the card.
  - **Security Code.** Enter the three digit security number taken from the signature strip on the back of the card. Mandatory field.
  - Send Confirmation Email to Customer. Select to send a confirmation email to the customer (an email address will be required).
  - Send Confirmation Email to Operator. Select to send a confirmation email to the operator.
  - Print Receipt. Select to automatically print a receipt.
- 4. Once the details are complete, select **Pay** to continue.

#### Invoice

Use the invoice option if the customer is to be invoiced before paying at a later date.

1. When the **Invoice** option is selected, the Invoice screen will be displayed:



4		Shananing C.	-		- 0 <b>X</b>
Invoice Total Price:£60.00					
Item Name		Unit Price	Quantity	Line Price	
Home Game - General Admission - Adult		£30.00	2	£60.00	
Invoice Additional Charges		£2.50	1	£2.50	
		Balan Amount			62.50
	TOTAL	£20	£1	0	£5
Customer Details: <b>john</b> ()		Chang	je to g	jive: £	0.00
Send Confirmation Email to Customer.					
			Pa	у	Exit

- 2. Enter the amount tendered by the customer by either typing the amount directly into the **Amount Tendered** text box, or using the buttons available:
  - Total. Select if the customer has tendered the total amount left to pay.
  - £20. Select to add £20 to the amount tendered.
  - **£10.** Select to add  $\pm 10$  to the amount tendered.
  - £5. Select to add £5 to the amount tendered.
- 3. Complete the additional information:
  - Send Confirmation Email to Customer. Select to send a confirmation email to the customer (an email address will be required).
  - Send Confirmation Email to Operator. Select to send a confirmation email to the operator.
  - Print Receipt. Select to automatically print a receipt.
- 4. Once the details are complete, select **Pay** to continue.

## Voucher

To take voucher payment for a booking:

- 1. Select Voucher Managed on the Payment Method screen.
- 2. The Voucher Managed screen will be displayed:



Voucher Managed		
	Booking Total:£	4.00
	Promotion Value:£	0.00
	Amount Paid:£	0.00
	Balance to Pay:£	4.00
	Payment Charge:£ Total for Full Payment:£	0.00
Customer Details:	-	
0		
O Voucher Code: Send Confirmation Email Send Confirmation Email		Print Receipt

- 3. Enter the voucher code into the box provided
- 4. Complete the additional information requested:
  - Send Confirmation Email to Customer. Select to send a confirmation email to the customer (an email address will be required).
  - Send Confirmation Email to Operator. Select to send a confirmation email to the operator.
  - Print Receipt. Select to automatically print a receipt.
- 5. Once the details are complete select **Pay** to continue.
- 6. The system will attempt to validate the voucher code entered. If the voucher code is not valid a message will be displayed informing you the voucher is invalid.

#### **DIRECT DEBIT**

When direct debit has been added as a new payment method available for use via the POS, you will be able to select this option when taking payment from the customer providing <u>ALL</u> items in the shopping cart have been marked as eligible for payment by direct debit.

To process a direct debit payment, carry out the following:

- 1. Select the direct debit payment method on the Payment Method dialog.
- 2. The Direct Debit screen will be displayed:



D					O E
inance			Promotion	Total:£ Value:£ It Paid:£	199.95 0.00 0.00
ustomer Details: Martha Jone: 04 Barwell Road, Scheduled Payment	, Earl Shil	ijones@test.co ton, Leicester,	Balance Payment C Total for Full Par m) West Midlands	harget£	199.95 0.00 199.95
Payment No.	Conc.	ent Date	Payment Amount		
1		/2014	£39.99		
1		/2014	131.99		
3		/2014	£31.99		
	the first sector is a first sector in the sector is a first sector	/2014	£31.99		
4		/2014	(31.99		
6		/2014	£32.00		
Payment Mandate	Details	New Mandate			
Bank Name Sort Code			Account Name	(*). (*).	
State States					
Send Confirmatio				- 2	Print Receipt

- 3. The screen will display the following information:
  - The amount payable
  - The payment schedule
  - Details of any previously entered Payment Mandates
- 4. If a payment mandate does not exist, complete the following details at the bottom of the dialog:
  - a. Bank Name.
  - b. Sort Code.
  - c. Account Name
  - d. Account Number
- 5. If a payment mandate already exists, select the details in the list shown. Once a mandate is selected the account details at the bottom of the screen will become populated:



Finance		Promotio Anos	ng Totaliz n Valuezt ant Paidizt r to Payzd	99.95 90.9 90.95
Martha Jone Martha Jone In Barwell Road	5 (marthajonssi)ted Earl Shifton, Locsed	Payment Total for Full P Lcom)	Chargest	0.00 99.95
Parment No.	Partnert Date	Remet Avent		
a set of a set of the	25/0/2754	(2)330		
1 2 3 4 5	25/04/2014	125.89		
2	25652014	123.00		
4	25/86/2014	0399		
5	25/07:2014	41599		
6	25/08/2014	11600	-	
Payment Mandala Manufacture - M Bank Name	Test	124)	W ires	
Sect Code	10-10-10	Acoust hurby	12039478	
Send Confirmation	e Engli ta Customer. a Sonal in Maaraha		10	Print Receipt

- 6. When the bank details fields are pre-populated with the details of an existing mandate, click New Mandate to clear the details, allowing the entry of a new mandate.
- 7. Once the appropriate mandate details have been selected or entered, click Pay to complete the payment.
- 8. The shopping cart will be redisplayed. The booking will have a status of reserved.

Customer Martha Io	nes (marthatore				1	
104 Barwell Roa	d, Earl Shiltim, Lei	ceiter, Weit			Bdt1	Setals
Reference No	.:1030119				-	
Name		Seats	Unit .	Qty	Line:	
Standard season Season 2013 - 2 East 2		83	£199.95	1	£199.95	x
Discourt	And Promos	1	ber	etcianes	Speed	Checkao
Discourt	And Promos				100	Alexand
	£199.95	Akt Cannet		oficiaries t Weard	100	Checkou



### **Managing Direct Debit Payments in POS**

When direct debit has been added as a new payment method available for use via the POS, you will be able to select this option when taking payment from the customer providing <u>ALL</u> items in the shopping cart have been marked as eligible for payment by direct debit.

To process a direct debit payment, carry out the following:

- 1. Select the Direct Debit payment method on the Payment Method dialog.
- 2. The Direct Debit screen will be displayed:

3					GE
inance			Promotic	ng Total:£ on Value:£ unt Paid:£	199.95 0.00 0.00
ustomer Details: Martha Jone 04 Barwell Road Scheduled Paymen	, Earl Shil	ijones©test.co	Payment Total for Full P	e to Pay:£ Charge:£ Payment:£	199.95 0.00 199.95
Payment No.	Pave	ent Date	Payment Amount		
1		/2014	£39.99		
2	25/04	/2014	£31.99		
3	25/05	/2014	£31,99		1
4	25/06	/2014	£31.99		
5	25/07	/2014	£31.99		
6	25/08	/2014	£32.00		
Payment Mandat	e Details	New Mandate			
Payment Mandat Bank Name Sort Code		New Mandate	Account Name	[	
Send Confirmatio			-2.	1	Print Receipt

- 3. The screen will display the following information:
  - The amount payable
  - The payment schedule
  - Details of any previously entered Payment Mandates
- 4. If a payment mandate does not exist, complete the following details at the bottom of the dialog:
  - Bank Name.
  - Sort Code.
  - Account Name
  - Account Number
- 5. If a payment mandate already exists, select the details in the list shown. Once a mandate is selected the account details at the bottom of the screen will become populated:



				010	10.0
Finance					1.00
		Promotic	ng Total:E in Value:E int Paid:E	99.95 0.00 0.00	
Cottomer Dotatio Martha Jone 104 Banwell Road	5 (nurthaganesätes 1, Euri Shilton, Leicest 11	Payment Total for Full P Loom)	e to Paysé Chargesé Taymentsé	99,95 6.00 99,95	
Partert No.	Formert Date	Roment Amount			
	25/03/2014	110.00			
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	25/64/2014	E13.30			
3	25/05/2014	(15.99			
4	25/86/2014	113.99			
-	25/07/2014	61189			
1	25/08/2014	\$16.00			
Partiet Handat	e Certain - New March Ionffile Donies (20	1211X			
Bank Kamu	ted	Account Name	Mitrat		
Suit Calle	10-10-11	Account Number	1000078		
Seni Continuta Seni Continuta	er Ernel to Contorner. In Dread to Dreamster		0	Prot Receipt	-
			-	Def	

- 6. When the bank details fields are pre-populated with the details of an existing mandate, click **New Mandate** to clear the details, allowing the entry of a new mandate.
- 7. Once the appropriate mandate details have been selected or entered, click Pay to complete the payment.
- 8. The shopping cart will be redisplayed. The booking will have a status of reserved.

Reference No.:1030119 Name Standard season tolar (Adult) Saason 2013 - 2014 East 2	Seats B 3	Unit £199.95		Line E199.95
Standard season ticket (Adult) Season 2013 - 2014				£199.95
Saason 2013 - 2014	80	£199.95	1	10000
Discourt And Primos		Bern	ricianes	Speed Charlins
		_		
Total Price £199.95	Add Comments	Dent	Wigard	Promotion
Finance Payment £0.00 Total to pay £199.95	1000	10000	0.44	( territoria
Total to pay lE199.95		diam'r		



# AMENDING A DIRECT DEBIT BOOKING

Direct debit bookings cannot be edited whilst a linked booking payment has a status of submitted (i.e. during the period when the payment batch has been submitted to LZ and the responses have not been collected). If you attempt to amend a booking during this period the following error will be displayed:

irst	Prev	Next	Last		
No.	Purchaser	Email		Total Price	Products
	💷 Message				Standard seasor
	Unabl	e to amend a b	ooking that has	submitted payments Ок	

To amend a direct debit booking:

- 1. Use the Find Booking tab to find the booking.
- 2. Select Amend Booking alongside the booking.
- 3. The booking will be opened in the shopping cart.
- 4. Edit the shopping cart contents as required.
- 5. Once the details are complete select Add Payment.
- 6. Process the booking using the Direct Debit payment method (Monthly Payments).
- 7. Any payments that have been previously made against the initial booking will be carried forward to the new booking.
- 8. The future scheduled payments will be modified to reflect the price of the newly selected products.

#### **Cancelling a Direct Debit Booking**

Direct debit bookings cannot be cancelled whilst a linked booking payment has a status of submitted (i.e. during the period when the payment batch has been submitted to LZ and the responses have not been collected). If you attempt to cancel a booking during this period the following error will be displayed:



irst	Prev	Next La	ast	
No.	Purchaser	Email	Total Price	Products
	💷 Message			Standard seasor
	Unable Unable	e to amend a booking t	that has submitted payments Οκ	

To cancel a direct debit booking:

- 1. Use the Find Booking tab to find the booking.
- 2. Select Amend Booking alongside the booking.
- 3. The booking will be opened in the shopping cart.
- 4. Remove all of the products from the shopping cart.
- 5. If a refund needs to be made, select **Add Payment**. Select the payment method to be used. Enter the amount to be refunded before clicking **OK**.
- If the full amount paid by the customer up to the point of cancellation is not going to be refunded to the customer, it is necessary to assign the remaining amount against the Direct Debit Refund payment method (select Add Payment > Direct Debit Refund)

#### First Payment & Direct Debit Mandate - The POS

This functionality allows a recurring product (i.e. a membership) to be purchased and fully paid for by a customer. As part of this initial transaction a Direct Debit Mandate is also created allowing future direct debit payments to be taken. This means that upon renewal of the product in the future, a Direct Debit Mandate is instantly available to use, and the resultant renewal of the product can be taken by a schedule of Direct Debit payments.

For example, a customer will be able to purchase a Membership for 12 months with a full first payment. When the second year is reached and renewal occurs, a Direct Debit mandate is already in place, allowing regular direct debit payments to be made.

- 1. In the POS select the Product that the Direct Debit Recurring and First Payment functionality has been set up for and proceed to the checkout in the normal way.
- 2. In the **Edit Purchaser** screen enter the customer's details before selecting **OK**. If Beneficiaries has been set to **Required** in CRM, complete the **Edit Beneficiaries** form.
- 3. Before being able to select the **Add Payment** button a Direct Debit Mandate Collection screen will appear. The initial payment and payment by any other methods cannot be selected until the Direct Debit Mandate Collection screen has been completed. The scheduled section of the screen will display the Payment Date of the Direct Debit and the Payment Amount.



8.				0		-	- ×
Direct Debit				Booking To motion Val Amount Pi	we:£		25.00 0.00 0.00
Custemer Details: Paul Routledg 115 Main Street, Lu Scheduled Payments	e (paul tterwor	routledge th	Pa Total for	alance to P yment Char Full Payme com)	geif		25.00 0.00 25.00
Payment No.	16/01	ent Date /2015	Payment Amoun	1			
Mandate - Pau			*1.000000111-00				
Bank Name Sort Code			Account Na Account Nu				
Send Confirmation				-		D	Print Receipt
				Pay			Đđ

- Either create a New Mandate by selecting the button and enter the Bank Name, Account Name, Sort Code and Account Number of the customer. Alternatively, if an existing Mandate exists select it. Upon completion, select Pay.
- 5. It will now be possible to take the initial payment. The basket area will display the cost of the first payment that has to be paid. To complete the payment select **Add Payment** before choosing the method of payment where it can be taken in the normal manner.

Paul Rout 115 Main Street	tledge (paul.rou st, Lutterworth	fledge@green4sr	lut		Edit C	etails
Reference N	lo.:					
Name			Unit	Qfy'	Line	
	ebit Product - Mani d - Don't Update St		£50.00	1	£50.00	x
Discour	it And Promos				Bene	ficiaries
	tt And Promos					
Discour Total Price Direct Debit Payment		Add Comme	nt: Pra	nt Wizard		ficiaries



**Note**. If the **Close** button is pressed in the basket before the initial payment is taken the usual **Close Booking** window will be displayed asking if you wish to abandon the booking.

If the system is set up with two or more Finance Payment Methods and the basket contains products that use more than one of these then the following message will be displayed when attempting to make a payment.





# 3.10. USING TABS

If tabs have been set up for use on your terminal, you can add the value of the booking cart to the customer's tab. To use tabs carry out the following:

## ADDING ITEMS TO A NEW TAB IN THE POS

To create a new Tab for a customer in the POS when they initially order, carry out the following:

1. Add the items to the shopping cart as normal. Once all items have been added to the cart, select **Add Payment**.

Discour	it And Promos			Beneficiaries
Total Price	£40.00			-
Total to pay	£40.00	Add Comment		Promotion
		Close	Print Wizard	Add Payment

2. From the Payment Method dialog select Tab.





**Note**: Depending upon your configuration of the F&B system you may be asked to provide additional information, for example purchaser's name before the Payment Method dialog is displayed.

- 3. If no existing tabs are open, a warning will be displayed. Select **OK** to continue.
- 4. The Tab screen will be displayed:



4		
Tab		
	Booking Total:£	
	Promotion Value:£ Amount Paid:£	
	Balance to Pay:£ Payment Charge:£ ptal for Full Payment:£	20.00 0.00
Customer Details:		
0		
Select Open Tab:		
	New Tab	
		Print Receipt
	Pay	Exit

- 5. Select **New Tab** (highlighted above).
- 6. The Confirm Tab Payment screen will be displayed:



7. Enter a **name** for the Tab, for example table number or customer name, before selecting **OK**.



If your F&B/Kiosk Channel has been set up to use Pin Codes with Tabs, when you create a new Tab you will be requested to enter the following additional details:

- Tab Pin. Enter the pin number to be used for the Tab.
- Confirm Pin. Re-enter the pin number.

The details of the pin should be given to the customer, who will need to give you the pin number each time they attempt to add goods to their Tab.

8. The Tab dialog will be redisplayed. Select **Exit** to continue.

#### ADDING ITEMS TO AN EXISTING TAB IN THE POS

- 1. Add the items to the shopping cart as normal. Once all items have been added to the cart, select Add Payment.
- 2. From the Payment Method dialog select Tab.



Alternatively the Pay to Tab option below the shopping cart can be used to open the Tab window directly.

3. The Tab screen will be displayed:



<b>a</b>		
Tab		
	Booking Total:£	20.00
	Promotion Value:£ Amount Paid:£	0.00 0.00
	Balance to Pay:£	20.00
	Payment Charge:£	0.00
Customer Details:	Total for Full Payment:£	20.00
0		
Select Open Tab:		
table1 (£20.00)		
	New Tab	
		Print Receipt
	Pay	Exit

- 4. The details of any existing tabs will be listed (highlighted above).
- 5. Select the tab you wish to add the current order to.
- 6. The Confirm Tab payment dialog will be displayed. Select **OK** to continue.

🔄 Confirm Tab	<b>—</b>				
Confirm payment to Tab: table1					
	ок	Cancel			



If your F&B/Kiosk Channel has been set up to use pin codes with Tabs, when you attempt to add an item to an existing Tab you will be requested to enter the **Tab Pin**. The details of the pin will be given to you by the customer. You will only be able to add items to an existing Tab if the correct pin is given.

7. The Tab dialog will be redisplayed. Select **Exit** to continue.



#### SETTLING A TAB IN THE POS

When the customer is ready to settle the Tab and pay up, carry out the following within the POS:

1. Select the **Tabs** heading as shown below.

teststadium2 rss, neil							Cash Skim	
Current Booking Find Booking	g Find Seat	Tabs	Customer	Other				
Search Page 1 of 1	First		Prev	Next		Last		
		Tab Na	me		Till (	Group	Tab Total	
Detail Pay	Amend	table1			Test		£40.00	

- 2. A list of the current open Tabs will be displayed.
- 3. Select **Pay** alongside the Tab that you wish to settle. If you wish to review the details of the Tab first, select **Detail** to open the Tab details. From the Details dialog you can select **Pay** to continue.
- 4. The shopping cart will be opened displaying details of all the items added to the Tab. Select Add **Payment** to continue.
- 5. The Payment Method dialog will be displayed. Select the appropriate option and process the customer's payment.

#### AMENDING A TAB IN THE POS

If the customer disputes the items included on the Tab or the items are incorrect, the details can be amended as follows:

1. Select the **Tabs** heading as shown below:

teststadium2 rss, neil							Cash	Skim
Current Booking Find Booking	ng Find Seat	Tabs	Customer	Other				
Search Page 1 of 1	First		Prev	Next		Last		
		Tab Na	me		Till G	Group	Tab Total	
Detail Pay	Amend	table1			Test		£40.00	

- 2. A list of the current open Tabs will be displayed.
- 3. Select **Pay** alongside the tab that you wish to settle.
- 4. The Tab details will be opened in the shopping cart. If the details are incorrect, re-open the Tabs view.



teststad rss, neil	lium2	_				Cash Skim
Current Bookin	g Find Booki		Tabs Customer	Other		
Search	Page 1 of 1	First	Prev	Next	Las	t
			Tab Name		Till Group	Tab Total
Detail	Pay	Amend	table2		Test	£40.00

- 5. Alongside the Tab you have selected to pay, the Amend option will now be available. Select **Amend** to continue.
- 6. The shopping cart will be refreshed to show the Tab details in the edit mode. Make the necessary changes to the Tab before selecting **Add Payment** to continue.
- 7. The Payment Method dialog will be displayed. Select the appropriate option and process the customer's payment.

# **3.11. SPEED CHECKOUT**

On occasion, for example on match day you may not wish to collect customer details for each purchase made. In this instance the Speed Checkout option can be enabled by your system administrator. To use the Speed Checkout options:

1. Once the product has been added to the shopping cart, select the **Speed Checkout** option (highlighted below):

Customer						-
					Select	Customer
Reference No.:						
Name		Seats	Unit	Qty	Line	_
Standard match ticke Green 4 Utd V Hull Ci South 1 Thu 31/01/2013 15:0	ty.	61	£20.00	1	£20.00	x
		81				
4						
a Discount And P	tomos	- 10	Be	eforne	Spee	d Checkout
	tomos E20.00			efone	Spee	d Oleckout
* Decount And F Total Price Total to pay		w Add Comment		efoane		d Cherkout

2. The Payment Method dialog will be displayed. Select the appropriate option and process the payment in the usual manner.



# **3.12. PRINTING TICKETS**

Once payment has been made, it is necessary to print the tickets for the customer:

- 1. Select Print Wizard.
- 2. The Print Wizard will be displayed:

PrintWizard	
Channel	-
Fixture	-
Series	-
Template	•
Printer	•
	Print

- 3. Complete the following details:
  - **Template.** Use the drop-down list to select the print template to be used, for example select an appropriate template for printing tickets or season passes.
  - **Printer.** Use the drop-down list to select the printer that is to be used. Only printers that can be used with the selected template will be displayed.
- 4. Once the tickets have printed the shopping cart will be re-displayed. Select **Close** to close the booking.



**Note:** If you are making a booking for an away match, it will be necessary to print a receipt for the customer as the tickets will be supplied by the away club.



# **3.13. BATCH PRINTING**

On occasion it may be necessary to print a batch of tickets, for instance when printing tickets to fulfil bookings made online. To print a batch of tickets:

- 1. Select the **Other** tab heading.
- 2. Select Print.
- 3. The Print Wizard will be displayed:

PrintWizard	
Channel	•
Fixture	-
Series	•
Template	•
Printer	-
	Print

- 4. Use the drop-down to select the **Channel**, for example select **Web**.
- Next select either the Fixture (to print all of the tickets sold for a fixture via the selected channel) or Series (to print season tickets sold via the selected channel). Only the fixture and series tickets available via the selected channel will be listed.
- 6. Select the template to be used, for example ticket with address.
- 7. Select the printer to be used. Only printers suitable for use with the selected template will be available.
- 8. Click **Print** to complete the print job.



# **3.14. SHOPPING CART – ADDITIONAL FUNCTIONALITY**

#### **DELETING ITEMS FROM THE SHOPPING CART**

To delete an item from the shopping cart:

- 1. Select the **X** button alongside the item that you wish to remove.
- 2. The item will be removed from the shopping cart without further warning.

#### **ADDING PROMOTIONS**

Customers may present promotional codes that they have received through emails or advertisements. To add these to the shopping cart carry out the following:

- 1. Select **Promotion** at the bottom of the shopping cart.
- 2. The Booking Promotion Window will be displayed:

BookingPromotionWindow	- 1 - 1	
Promotion Code:		
	Update	Remove
	2	

- 3. Enter the **Promotional Code** presented by the customer.
- 4. Select **Update** to add the promotion to the shopping cart. The cart will be updated immediately.

To remove a promotional code:

- 1. Select **Promotion** at the bottom of the shopping cart.
- 2. The Booking Promotion Window will be displayed. The promotional code previously added to the cart will be displayed.
- 3. Select **Remove** to continue. The shopping cart will be updated immediately.



Note: Only one promotional code can be added to a shopping cart.



#### **ADDING BENEFICIARIES**

For some products the names of the beneficiaries may be required or requested. As beneficiaries are entered into the database, this is a good method of capturing more information about the customers using your centre. To add a beneficiary to a booking:

 If beneficiaries are required or requested for a product included in the shopping cart, the Edit Beneficiaries dialog will be displayed when you select **Beneficiaries** in the Shopping Cart, or when you select **Add Payment** for a booking.

		88/98/2014 15:00				
		Add	Seat	AL .	- 6	Shon
		Add	Seat	AP		Show
ure Ticket 2014/	15 (Junior) [East 1]	08/08/2014 15:00				
	•	Add	Seat	AD		Show
	•	Add	Seat	A2D		Show
-						

- 2. Enter the requested information before selecting **OK**. All fields marked in bold text are mandatory and must be completed before you can continue processing the booking.
- 3. If the customer associated with the booking has previously supplied beneficiary details, the Previous Users dialog will be displayed if these details match those entered into the Edit Beneficiaries dialog. For example, if the current customer has previously entered the beneficiary name Joe Smith, when you type J into the First Name field, the previous users dialog will be displayed listing Joe Smith (and any other beneficiaries linked to the customer and starting with J). Click over the appropriate name to use a beneficiary from the Previous Users dialog.

Ttle	🔛 Preopus Uners	(= (@) #	
Address I Birthdate	Joe Smith		
Bethoate	John Brown		
for 1 Junior 31/0			
Ttle			1
Address 1			
Bathdate			1
		Cancel	



# 4. MANAGING BOOKINGS

Once a booking has been made the details can be accessed via the Find Booking Screen and a number of related tasks can be carried out:

- Finding a Booking
- <u>Amending a Booking</u>
- Viewing a Booking's Details
- Finding a Booking Using the Seat or Ticket Number

# 4.1. FINDING A BOOKING

To find a booking carry out the following:

- 1. Select the Find Booking tab heading.
- 2. The Find Booking Screen will be displayed:

stadiumdemo DI. SH VERSION: 24.0.18 (Onine)			Ceth Sten	TRI Apport	Open Till LOOK	Lagad	Hone	Berð.
Current Booking Find Booking Find Se	et Customer			() <u> </u>				
Rocking Rief.			Customer Sprikerie	et.				
Search Cear	Ritt	Prev	Net Lat		Sear Crite			
Foference No. Aurchaser	Enal	Tatal Price	Products	Start Ta	ine .	_		
		Results Area						

- 3. Enter one or more of the following pieces of information:
  - **Booking Ref.** Enter the booking reference of the booking you are interested in.
  - Customer Ref. Enter the customer reference of the customer assigned to the booking.
  - First Name. Enter the first name of the customer assigned to the booking.
  - **Company.** Enter the company of the customer assigned to the booking.
  - Surname. Enter the surname of the customer assigned to the booking.
- 4. Select **Search** to continue.
- 5. Any bookings matching the details entered will be listed in the Results area (see above). To edit the details of a booking select **Amend Booking** (see <u>Amending a Booking</u> for details), or to review the details of a booking select **Detail** (see <u>Viewing a Booking's Details</u> for details).



# 4.2. AMENDING A BOOKING

To amend a booking listed on the Find Booking:

- 1. Select **Amend Booking** alongside the appropriate booking.
- 2. The shopping cart will be displayed listing the details of the existing booking:

-Customer Adam Smith (adam@green4	4solutions.com	)		Edit	Details
Parent Booking:1030117					
Name			Unit	Qty	Line
Standard match ticket (Adult) Green 4 Utd V Hull City North 2 Thu 31/01/2013 15:00 - 17:00			£20.00	2	£40.00
Reference No.:					
Name	Seats	Unit	Qty	Line	
Standard match ticket (Adult) Green 4 Utd V Hull City North 2 Thu 31/01/2013 15:00 - 17:00	A 1 A 2	£20.00	2	£40.00	x

- 3. The details of the original (or parent) booking, including booking number will be shown at the top of the cart (highlighted above).
- 4. Amend the shopping cart as follows:
  - Add Product. To add a product to the shopping cart, select the product from the Current Booking screen on the left hand side of the window. See <u>Selecting the Ticket Option</u> for more details on adding products to the shopping cart.
  - **Delete Product.** To delete a product from the booking, select the **X** button alongside the appropriate item. The product will be removed from the booking immediately.
- 5. Before closing ensure payment is collected for the additional purchases and any extra tickets have been printed. For more details see <u>Taking Payment</u> and <u>Printing Tickets</u>.



Note: Once the amended booking is saved (after payment has been received) the booking will have a new reference number which will be in the format: cparentreferencenumber>-1. You will no longer be able to make modifications to the parent booking, as this will be set to inactive and therefore all subsequent changes will have to be made to the amended booking.



# 4.3. VIEWING A BOOKING'S DETAILS

To view the details of a booking listed on the Find Booking screen:

- 1. Select **Detail** alongside the appropriate booking.
- 2. The Booking Details dialog will be displayed:

ooverally training	tion Booking Chan	ges								
Reference NO:	1032880		Created	On: 05/08/2014 15:46	s	ales Channel: POS				
Purchaser										
Name: Cath	erine Perrym	an	Customer Refe	rence: 1000934	Email: catherine.p	erryman@green4s	olutions.com			
	ng Road, Newland, Y			z	ip/Postal Code: DN	14 8SD				
						Seat	Unit Price	Quantity	Line Price	-
Fixture Ticket 2 Green 4 Vs NTP East 1 Fri 08/08/2014	50					A 2	£20.00	1	£20.00	
	014/15 (Junior) C					A 3	£15.00	1	£15.00	
		Vouche	r No.	Invoice No.						
otal Price	£35.00	1		1	11					
ash Payment	£35.00									
otal to pay	60.00	ļ		*	10.07					-
Product	Product	Price	Beneficiary	Details	Ticket UTID	Membership				
	Fixture Ticket	£20.00	Catherine	e:catherine.perryman@	T 1 . Children 7 . Co. 7				1	
Edit	2014/15 (Adult)		Perryman	en4solutions.com m:0828814478 cr:1000934						
Edit	Fixture Ticket 2014/15 (Junior)	£15.00	Catherine Perryman	e:catherine.perryman@ en4solutions.com m:0828814478 cr:1000934	Þgre 1000111563					
				View Comment	View Purchaser	Print Wizard	Reprint Tick		Next	Prev

- 3. If related bookings exist, for example parent or child bookings, the **Next** and **Previous** buttons can be used to move to the related bookings.
- 4. If the booking consists of more than one product, selecting the product variant will highlight the beneficiary assigned to this ticket. The scroll bar on the right can be used to scroll down to the ticket information section relating to this product variant and will also be highlighted.



ooking Informa	tion Booking Chan	ges								
Reference NO:	1032880		Created	On: 05/08/2014 15:46	S	ales Channel: POS				
Purchaser										
Name: Cath	erine Perrym	an	Customer Refe	rence: 1000934	Email: catherine.p	erryman⊜green4so	olutions.com			
Address: 5 Los	ng Road, Newland, Y	orkshire		Z	ip/Postal Code: DN	14 8SD				
						Seat	Unit Price	Quantity	Line Price	
	014/15 (Adult)					4.2	£20.00	1	120.00	
Green 4 Vs NTI East 1	and the second se					1000	C COMMISSION	1		
Fn 08/08/2014	15:00 - 17:00						-	-		
	014/15 (Junior)					A 3	£15.00	1	£15.00	
Green 4 Vs NTR East 1	0									
	15:00 - 17:00									_
		Vouche	r No.	Invoice No.		102				
otal Price	£35.00	1 .	1.197		1.1					
ash Payment	£35.00									
otal to pay	£0.00									_
Product	Product	Price	Beneficiary	Details	Ticket UTID	Membership				
	Foture Ticket	E20.00	Catherine	e catherine.perrymae@	bgrn 1000111562					
Edit	2014/15 (Adult)		Perryman	en4solutions.com m:0829814478						
	1			cr::1000934						
	Foture Ticket 2014/15 (Junior)	E15.00	Catherine	e: catherine.perryman@ en4solutions.com	gre 1000111563	1				
Edit	2014(15 (Junior)		Perryman	m:0828814478						
	1			cr:1000934						
				-	1	-	10			
				View Comment	View Purchaser	Print Wizard	Reprint Tics	oets: 3	Next:	Prev
		-								

- 5. Other options available include:
  - **Print Voucher.** If the booking includes vouchers, use this option to print the vouchers purchased.
  - **Cancel Voucher.** If the booking includes vouchers, use this option to cancel the vouchers purchased.
  - View Comment. Select to view the comments linked to the booking. The Booking Comment will be displayed. Additional comments can be added directly into the comments box. Select Close to return to the Booking Details dialog.

Booking Comment	
Type comments directly into the box provided	al l

- View Purchaser. Select to view the purchaser's details. The Customer Details dialog will be displayed. For more information see <u>Customer Details Dialog</u>.
- **Print Wizard.** Select to open the Print Wizard allowing you to print tickets linked to the booking.



- **Upgrade/Move.** Select to upgrade or more a season ticket for a selected fixture. This option is only available if the booking is for a season ticket and the upgrade/move functionality has been enabled for your system. See <u>Season Tickets</u> for more details.
- Fixture Ticket. Select to print a fixture ticket that has been purchased as part of a series.
  For example, if the customer has forgotten their season ticket, you can print a match day ticket for the current fixture to enable them to enter the stadium. For more details see <a href="Season Tickets">Season Tickets</a>.

# 4.4. FINDING A BOOKING USING THE SEAT OR TICKET NUMBER

To find a booking carry out the following:

- 1. Select the Find Seat tab heading.
- 2. The Find Seat Screen will be displayed:

	iumdem					Cish Skim	18 Report	Open Till	LOOK	Lopout	Hame	Back
Current	Booking Find I	looking Find Seat	Customer		8			5	8 8			
Series	1				8	• Rose						1
Foture.						• Sea						]
Block						Barcode						]
						Customer						
Sea	rch Cear	10	Fast	Prev	heat	Let						
Ri	ference No.	Purchaser	Enal	Total Price	()	Products	Start Time					

		demo						Cash Skim	Till Report	Open Till	LOOK	Logout	Home	Back
Curren	t Bookin	Find Booki	ng Find Seat	Customer				1100						
Series	L.							Row						
Fodure	Newc	astle V Gre	en 4 (12/2	6/2014)				Seat :						
Block	1						•	Burcode						
								Customer 100	0114					
54	tarch	Clear	Page 1 of 1	First	Prav	Next		Last						
				Reference No.	Purchaser		Ental		Total Price	Product	4	Start Time		
Arters	Booking	Cancel Booking	Detail	1032866	Catherine Perr	yenae .		penyman@green	£22.00	Away W	lanch (Adult)	2014-12-20713:	80:00	

- 3. Enter one or more of the following pieces of information:
  - Series. Use the drop-down list to select the series you are interested in. Only use this option if you are searching for a series booking.
  - **Fixture.** Use the drop-down list to select the fixture you are interested in. Only use this option if you are searching for a fixture booking.
  - Block. Use the drop-down list to select the block the booking relates to.
  - **Row.** Enter the row number the booking relates to.
  - Seat. Enter the seat number the booking relates to.



- **Barcode.** Enter the ticket barcode.
- **Customer.** This field will be activated once a Series or Fixture is selected and the customer reference no. can be used to search for the booking.
- 4. Select **Search** to continue.
- 5. Any bookings matching the details entered will be listed in the Results area. To edit the details of a booking select **Amend Booking** (see <u>Amending a Booking</u> for details), or to review the details of a booking select **Detail** (see <u>Viewing a Booking's Details</u> for details).

## **4.5. SEARCHING FOR A CUSTOMER**

To search for a customer:

- 1. Select the **Customer** tab heading.
- 2. The Find Customer Screen will be displayed:

stadium D1, SH VERSION						Cash Skim	Till Report	Open Till	LOCK	Logout	Hone	Back
Current Bookie	ng Find Bookin	g Find Seat	Customer							02	10	2 · · · ·
Erial				"Crial s	hould be exact. Cu	toner Ref.						
First Name				Saname	6							
Company				PastCod						User Bookings		
Add Customer	Search Customer	Chur		Feit	Prav	Next	Last	1				
		Title	First Name	Sumarne A	ddreas			Email		Contact Number	63 11	

stadiun	n	ſ	Cash Skim	Till Report	Open Til	LOOK	Logout	Home	Back
Current Book	ing Find Boo	king Find	Seat Tabs	Customer Co	upon Cashles	is Accounts	Other		
Email				*Email should be e	xact.				
First Name	(			Surname					
Company			2.00	PostCode			Produc	t User Bookings	
Add Customer	Search Customer	Clea	e		Finit	Prev	Next	Last	
Title	First Name	Surname	Address				Email		Contact Numbe

- 3. Enter one or more of the following pieces of information:
  - **Email.** Enter the customer's email address. The address entered must exactly match the entry held in the system.
  - Customer Ref. Enter the customer's unique customer reference number.
  - **First Name.** Enter the customer's first name. It is not necessary to enter the customer's full name, for example entering Ste will find Steve, Steven, Stephen, etc.
  - **Company.** Enter the customer's company (if a corporate customer). It is not necessary to enter the full company name.



- **Surname.** Enter the customer's surname. It is not necessary to enter the customer's full name, for example entering Rob will find Robinson, Roberts, etc.
- **Post Code.** Enter the customer's postcode. It is not necessary to enter the customer's full post code.
- 4. If you wish to include customers that have been added as beneficiaries select the **Product User Bookings** check box.
- 5. Once you have entered one or more search terms, select **Search Customer**.
- 6. Any records found to match the search term entered will be listed below the search terms:

mail.					"Email should be ex	att. Cette	mer llef.				
int Name	catherine			1	Sumame	perty	miah			3	
Campany			10		PostCode					Product Us	er Bookings
Add Customer	Search Customer	Clear	Pagelofi		Fist	Prev	Next	Lait			
	10	Title	First Name	Sumame	Address				Ernel	-	Contect Number
Add to Order	Show Bookings		Cetherine	Perrymen					Catherine	\$beyondcmi.com	
Add to Order	Show Bookings		Cétienie	Perigneen	S Long Humi	Semilaret, Y	onisher, DN34 850		Otherines	anyman©ymm	\$4.0838814478

7. Any bookings matching the details entered will be listed in the Results area. To add a customer to the current booking, select **Add to Order** alongside their details. To view details of the customer's previous bookings select **Show Bookings**.

## **CREATING A NEW CUSTOMER**

To create a new customer using the Customer screen:

- 1. Carry out a customer search (as described above) to ensure the customer's details have not been previously added to the system.
- 2. To add new customer details, select Add Customer.
- 3. The Customer Details screen will be displayed:



Information Photo I Customer Reference Title First Name Last Name Email Mobile Phone Date of Birth Bulk E-mail		dd/mm/yyyy	Company Street 1 Street 2 Street 3 City County Postcode			Lookup
---	--	------------	---	--	--	--------

4. Enter the requested details. The Customer Reference field is read only and will be auto populated on submission of the form.



**Note:** If you have postcode lookup enabled for Green 4 Ticketing you can enter the individual's address by entering the customer's postcode before selecting **Lookup**. Pick the appropriate address from the list of addresses returned.

- 5. Select **OK** to confirm the details.
- 6. The Customer screen will be re-opened displaying the newly added customer.

## PUTTING A CUSTOMER ON HOLD

To put a customer on hold:

- 1. Carry out a customer search (as described above).
- 2. Select the **On Hold Status** tab.
- 3. The On hold status screen will be displayed:



Customer Details		The reside		(marging)			and the second	
Information Photo	Booking History	Reserved Seats	Addresses	On hold status				
On hold date	On hold us	er Re	ason		Off hold date	Off hold	user	
		Add on-	blo	Add Address	Buy Group	Buy Tickets	ок	Cancel
		Add on-	ioiu 7	Add Address	buy oroup	buy neces	JK	Cancer

4. Select Add on-hold.

On hold user:	SH
On hold date:	Date/time that the record is created
Reason:	
Additional on hold info:	
Off hold user:	SH
Additional off hold info:	
Off hold date:	Select a date 15
	Save Cancel
	Remove

- 5. Select a **Reason** from the drop down list. Reason codes are set up in CRM.
- 6. Add any additional information in the **Additional on hold** info field.
- 7. An Off hold date can be selected in the future, else this field can be left blank and an off hold date entered at a later stage.
- 8. Select Save.
- 9. An On Hold audit record will be created against the contact listing the reason why the contact has been put on hold and the consequence of the contact being on hold.


	Reserved Seats Addresse	s On hold status	_	
On hold date	On hold user	Reason	Off hold date	Off hold user
07/08/2014 1458:30	SH	Financiali Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation Do not allow access	30/08/2014 00:00:00	SH
		Do not allow access		
	07/08/2014 14:58:30	07/08/2014 14:58:30 SH	07/08/2014 14:58:30 SH Financial Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation	07/08/2014 14:58:30 SH Financiali 30/08/2014 00:00:00 Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation

- 10. If a contact has been put on hold, this status will be shown on the Customer Detail screen
- 11. Depending on the on hold reason set up, the customer may be restricted from purchasing a ticket. The set up of the reason code can consist of one or a combination of the following settings:
  - Do not allow purchase
  - Do not allow ticket allocation
  - Do not allow access.

	cial, 11/08/2014 09:0	8:14, SH			
Customer Reference Title	abc1106090		Company		7/
First Name	mark		Company Street 1		
Last Name	smith		Street 2	Eastrington	
Ema <mark>il</mark>	mark-smith@sky.com		Street 3		
Mobile			City	Goole	
Phone			County	East Riding of Yorkshire	
Date of Birth		dd/mm/yyyy	Postcode	DN13 7AS	
Bulk E-mail	Allow O Do Not Allow				

12. The following alert will be shown when a booking is made if the set up consists of the option 'Do not allow purchase'.





- 13. The customer can be taken off hold if required. This is done by opening the Customer Details form.
- 14. Select the On Hold record.
- 15. Select Edit

formation Photo	o Booking History Re	eserved Seats Addresse	s On hold status			
	On hold date	On hold user	Reason	Off hold date	Off hold user	
Edit	07/08/2014 14:58:30	SH	Financial: Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation Do not allow access	30/08/2014 00:00:00	SH	
					- 9	

16. Select **Remove** or capture today's date in the **Off hold date** field.



On hold user:	SH
on hold date:	07/08/2014 14:58:30
leason:	Financial
Additional on hold info:	
Off hold user:	SH
Additional off hold info	
Off hold date:	30/08/2014
	Save Cancel
	Remove

17. If the **Off hold date** field is set to today's date, the 'On Hold' status will be removed from the contact record.

Information	Photo	Booking History	Reserved Seats	Addresses	On hold status				
		On hold date	On hold use	r	Reason	Off hold date	Off hold user		
View	07/08/2014 14:58:30		0 SH		Financial: Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation Do not allow access	07/08/2014 00:00:00	SH		
			ca).		4		*	SAU.	

18. An audit trail is maintained for the customer's on hold statuses and includes the name of the user who put the customer on hold and took the customer off hold.



# **5. CUSTOMER DETAILS DIALOG**

customer	Details							-		
nformation	Photo	Booking History	Reserved Seats	Addresses	On hold	status	Declaration			
		eference	abc1106130	Mobile Ph	ione			Address 1: ZIP/ Postal Code	DN14 8QU	
	F	irst Name	Arnold	Home Pho	one			Address 1: Street	8	
	Li	ast Name	White	E-mail	mail 2 NOL ANOW MAIL	arnold.white@ema		Address 1: Street	West Street	
		Salutation	Mr	(Combine		A	llow	Address 1: Street 3		
		rganisation ame		]				Address 1: City	Eastrington	
		CALCULATION OF THE OWNER OWNER OF THE OWNER OWNE	04/10/1936 15					Address 1: County	Yorkshire	
		o not allow Bulk [ mails	Allow	]						
			Add on-	hold A	dd Addre	ss	Buy Group	Buy Tickets	ок	Cancel

The Customer Details dialog can be opened by selecting **View Purchaser** on the Booking Details dialog. From the Customer Details dialog the following options are available:

### **INFORMATION TAB**

Select the Information tab to view the customer's details.

## PHOTO TAB

It is possible to capture a photo of the customer via a camera on the POS. See <u>Capturing a Photo</u> for more information on how to do this.

#### **BOOKING HISTORY TAB**

Select the **Booking History** tab to view a list of previous bookings made by the customer. From the list bookings you can select to amend the booking (**Amend Booking**) or view the booking details (**Details**).

#### **RESERVED SEATS TAB**

Select the **Reserved Seats** tab to manage any reservations that have been created for the customer. See <u>Reservations</u> for more details.

#### **ADDRESSES TAB**

Select the Addresses tab to manage the customer's addresses. Using the tab you can select to:

- Set As Default. Set the address to be the customer's default address.
- Edit. Select to edit the address.
- Delete. Select to delete the address.
- Add Address. Select to add a new address for the customer.



forma	tion Booking Hist	ory Reserve	ed Seats	Addresses				 
Name	Street	City	County	Postcode				
lome	115 High Road Heather	Leicester	Leics	LE1 1AA	Set as Default	Edit	Delete	
Vork	Green 4 Solutions Midland Court	Lutterworth	Leics	ſ	Set as Default	Edit	Delete	
-		<u>1</u>						

### **ON HOLD STATUS TAB**

Select the **On Hold Status** tab to view and manage the customer's On Hold Audit records and On Hold Status. To place a Customer on Hold see <u>Putting a Customer on Hold</u>.

	On hold date	On hold user	Reason	Off hold date	Off hold user	-
View	06/08/2014 13:02:39	Hospitality Administrator	Not Paid: Do not allow access	06/08/2014 00:00:00	SH	
View	06/08/2014 13:07:31	SH	Financial: Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation Do not allow access	06/08/2014 00:00:00	SH	
View	06/08/2014 13:09:40	SH	Financial: Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation Do not allow access	06/08/2014 00:00:00	SH	
View	06/08/2014 13:11:15	SH	Financial: Do not allow purchase Do not allow ticket allocation Do not allow access	06/08/2014 00:00:00	SH	
View	05/08/2014 12:14:04	SH	Not Paid: Do not allow access	05/08/2014 00:00:00	SH	

#### **DECLARATION TAB**

The Declaration tab contains a list of Gift Aid Declarations stored against the contact. The option exists for the Customer's Declaration to be cancelled. The following details pertaining to the Declaration are contained in the Declaration tab.

- **Charity.** The Charity against which the Declaration is held. This Charity will be able to claim Gift Aid donations made by this contact against this Declaration.
- Create Date. The date the Declaration was made.
- Start Date. The date from which the Declaration is valid.
- End Date. The date when the Declaration will expire.
- **Current.** If set to Yes, the Declaration is deemed valid for the current donations made.



- **Historic.** If set to Yes, the customer has allowed for Gift Aid to be claimed against historic donations made to the Charity back to the date specified.
- **Future.** If set to Yes, the customer has allowed for Gift Aid to be claimed against future donations made to the Charity up to the date specified.
- Source. The Channel where the Declaration was created.
- Cancellation Reason. If the Declaration has been cancelled, the reason will be listed here.
- **Cancellation Date.** The date the Declaration was cancelled.

Customer Detail:	5								
Information Bool	king History Reserv	red Seats Ad	dresses On I	hold status	Declaratio	on			
Charity	Create Date	Start Date	End Date	Current	Historic	Future	Source	Cancellation Reason	Cancellation
Eden	13/10/2014	13/10/2013	13/10/2016	Yes	Yes	Yes	POS	Not Cancelled	
-	0	1				4	8	4	
									Cancel declaration
									Cancer declaration
		Add	on-hold	Add Addre	200	Buy Group	Du	y Tickets OK	Cancel
		Adu	DIT-HOID	AUU AUUN	555	buy Group	БО	y nexets OK	Cancer

To cancel a Declaration:

- 1. Select the Declaration. This will highlight the Declaration line and activate the **Cancel declaration** option.
- 2. Select Cancel declaration.
- 3. Select a Cancellation reason from the drop down list and select **Cancel declaration**.

Information	Booking Histor	ry Reserv	ed Seats Add	dresses On h	hold status	Declaratio	on			
Charity	Cre	eate Date	Start Date	End Date	Current	Historic	Future	Source	Cancellation Reason	Cancellation
Eden	13/	/10/2014	13/10/2013	13/10/2016	Yes	Yes	Yes	POS	Not Cancelled	
				ft Aid Declarat	ion					
				Close			Cancel d	eclaratio	n	



4. The Cancellation Reason and the Cancellation date will be updated.

Information	Booking History	Reserv	ved Seats Ad	dresses 0	n h <mark>old status</mark>	Declarati	on			
Charity	Crea	ite Date	Start Date	End Date	Current	Historic	Future	Source	Cancellation Reason	Cancellation
Eden	13/1	0/2014	13/10/2013	13/10/201	6 Yes	Yes	Yes	POS	No Longer Pay Tax	13/10/2014

## **5.1. RESERVATIONS**

The Reservations functionality in Green 4 Ticketing is used to reserve a ticket for a future event (e.g. cup match, friendly or new season ticket) for a customer that already holds a ticket (normally a season ticket).

In the POS the tickets will be found by opening up a customer's Booking Details before selecting View Purchaser and the Reserved Seats tab. By default the customer will be offered the same variant type as they previously held, for example if they have an Adult season ticket they would be offered an Adult fixture ticket if this variant exists. However, the POS Operator will be able to change the variant type for the customer.

1. Select the Buy Tickets option.

Event	Product.	Orig Variant	Seat	Product User	Buy Seats		
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Student	Block A - 83	Joe Walker			
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series i	CAP	Block A - 84	Mum Murphy			
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Junior	Block A - 85	Junior Murph;			
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Adult	Block A - B6	Jenny Murphy			ļ.
Champions League Fixturei	Champions League Series 2	Adult	Block A + C3	Jenny Murphy			1
Champions League Fixturer	Champions League Series 2	Junior	Block A - C4	Junior Murphy			
Champions League Fixture:	Champions League Series 2	OAP	Block A - C5	Mum Murphy			1
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Student	Block A - C6	Joe Walker			1
Cup Matches 2014/2015	Cup Match Series 2014/201	Student	Block A + B3	Joe Walker		-	E
Cup Matches 2014/2015	Cup Match Series 2014/201	CAP	Block A - 84	Mum Murphy			
Cup Matches 2014/2015	Cup Match Series 2014/201	Junior	Block A - 85	Junior Murphe			1

- 2. The Select Product Variant view will be displayed as shown below.
- 3. To change the Variant of the reserved product, select Change Variant.

4	Select Pro	oduct Varian	ui.		4			- 5	x
Event	Product	Seat	Variant		Varia	nt Quantit	у		^
Champions League Firth	ure: Champions League Series 2	JW Block 1 -	4 Adult	Change Variant	Adult	1	Select		
					Junior	1	Select		
					OAP	1	Select		
-					Stude	nt 1	Select		~
			[	OK Cancel					Cancel



4. A new display will open where it is possible to Select the other Variant types related to this product.

### **BUYING GROUP RESERVED TICKETS ON THE POS:**

There is also the opportunity to **Buy Group** reserved tickets. This process turns a multple selection of single reserved tickets into a group ticket, e.g. a family ticket. Note: an apprpriate variant type that includes more than one person such as a Family variant must be connected to the bookable product for this to be possible.

To buy group reserved tickets:

- 1. In EPOS open up a customers **Booking Details** before selecting **View Purchaser** and the **Reserved Seats** tab.
- 2. Select the seats that are to be bought as part of a group by selecting them in the Buy Seats collum of the Reserved Seats form (See below).

Information   Photo   Bookir	g History Reserved Seats	Addresses Or	n hold status   I	Declaration	
Event	Product	Orig Variant	Seat	Product User	Buy Seats
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Adult	JW Block 1 - A	Joseph Walke	
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Adult	JW Block 1 - A	Joseph Walke	
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Adult	JW Block 1 - A	Joseph Walke	
Champions League Fixtures	Champions League Series 2	Adult	JW Block 1 - A	Joseph Walke	

3. Once the seats have been selected, choose the **Buy Group** button at the bottom of the Reserved Seats form. This will open the Select Product Variant Form.

Newcastle V Green 4	Away Match		Adult	JW Block 1 -	Joseph Walke			
Newcastle V Green 4	Away Match		Adult	JW Block 1 -	4 Joseph Walke			
		Add on-	hold	Add Address	Buy Group	Buy Tickets	ОК	Cancel

- 4. This will open the Select Product Variant Form.
- 5. Select **Change Variant**. A new form will open where it is possible to choose the group Variant, for example a Family.
- 6. When the new group variant has been selected, the Select Product Variant form will be displayed again. Select **Ok** to continue to purchase this group of tickets

4	Select Pro	duct Varian	t	*	4			-	. 🗆	×
Champions League Fixtures	Product. Champions League Series 2	Seat /W Black 1 - 4	Variant	Dange Variant	Variant Family	Quantity 4	Select			
				OK Cancel					Car	ncel



# **5.2. CAPTURING A PHOTO**

If the functionality has been enabled and set up, it is possible to capture a photo via a camera on the POS.

## CAPTURING A PHOTO ON THE CUSTOMER DETAILS

A first way to take a picture on the POS is with the customer details open, this is used if a picture is to be added against the customer details. To do this complete the following:

1. Select the **Customer** tab heading.

stadiumdemo							
DL SH	Cash Ston	Till Report	Open 72	LOOK	tegas	Home	Back
Current Booking Find Booking Find Seat Customer Coupon Cashless Acco	unts Other			-			

2. Use the fields to enter the information to be able to search for the customer that a picture is to be displayed against and select **Search Customer**.

stadiu D1, SH	Imdemo		Cash Sken	Till Report	Open Til	LDCK	Logout	Home	Back
Current Boo	oking Find Booking Find Seat Customer Cour	pon Cashless Accou	unts Other				11		
Email		"Email should be exa	ct. Customer Ref	6					
First Name	Toteby	Sumame	walker			1			
Сотрату		PostCode				E Pr	aduct User Bookings		
Add Custome	r Search Claar Page 1 of 1	Fist	Prev	Next	Last				

3. The customer matching the search details will be displayed. Double Click on the **First Name** section of the customer that a photo will be added to.

stadiur	ndemo				Cash Skim	Till Report	Open Till	LOOK	Logout	Home	Back
Current Book	ting Find Book	ing Find Seat	Customer C	oupon Cashless Acco	ounts Other	14		1			-
Email First Name	jesep#			*Email should be ex Sumame	act. Customer Ref	. [					
Company	1			PostCode					iduct User Bookings	t .	
Add Customer	Search Customer	Clear	Page 1 of 1	First	Pres	Net.	tast				
Add to Order	Show Bookings	Title	First Name Joseph	Sumare Address Walker				Email joenalker	Chotmailcom	Contact Number	1

4. The Customer Details form will be displayed, in this form select the Photo tab.

ſ	E		e	)[	[		Z		QO
S	0	L	U	т	I	0	Ν	S	

ormation Photo Bool Custon	Conference do	the adversion of the second second second	Addresses On hold	status   Declaration	Address 1, 710/	
Refere		abc1106118	Mobile Phone		Address 1: ZIP/ Postal Code	
First I	Vame	joseph	Home Phone		Address 1: Street	
Last N	lame	walker	E-mail	joew@g4.com	Address 1: Street	
Salutat	not	1	(Combined - 3rd	Allow	Address 1: Street	
Organi Name			(Prode 1)		Address 1: City	
Birthda	iy	Select a date 🔢			Address 1: County	
Do not E-mail	allow Bulk	ABow			10 A	

5. The Photo tab will display the Current Photo and the view from the camera. If no photo has yet been added, the Current Photo will be a grey outline as shown below.

Information Photo Booking History Re	served Seats Address	es   On hold status	Declaration			
Current Photo	Camera Comera Comera Comera Comera Camera Comera Comera	Close				
	Add on-hold	Add Address	Buy Group	Buy Tickets	ок	Cancel

6. To take a photo select **Take Photo.** The Current Photo will change from the grey outline to the photograph that has just been taken as shown below.



Information	Photo	Booking History	Reserved Seats	Addresses	On hold status	Declaration			
Current Ph			Camera		Close				
			Add on	-hold	Add Address	Buy Group	Buy Tickets	ÖK	Cancel

7. To take a photo select **Take Photo.** The Current Photo will change from the grey outline to the photograph that has just been taken. Select **Ok.** 

## CAPTURING A PHOTO ON THE BENEFICIARIES SCREEN

A photo can also be added on the Beneficiaries screen on completion of a product being purchased, photos are often taken if the product is of type Membership. To capture a photo when completing the purchasing of a product complete the following:

1. Complete the Payment of the product as normal until the **Edit Beneficiaries** Screen appears alternatively select **Beneficiaries** on completion of the payment of the product being taken.

			Edit Bene	ficiaries		
Day Membe	ership (Adult)					0
Jenny Murph	iy -	bbA	Edit Photo			Hide
	٣	Entitled Use	r]			
Title	Mas	First Name	Jenny	Last Name	Murphy	
Address 1	test	Postcode	test (	Email	jennym@g&.com	
Birthdate	06/01/2009	Mobile	1111111111			
Memb. No.	100031	Start	14/11/2014	End	21/11/2014	
<u></u>	4	Add	1			Hide
		Entitled Use	-			Hide
Title		First Name		Last Name		
		Postcode		Email	1	

- 2. When the Edit Beneficiaries Screen is displayed complete the relevant details before selecting **Photo**, highlighted above.
- 3. A **Member Photo** box will appear displaying the current Photo and view from the camera. If no photo has been taken the Current Photo will display a grey outline as shown below.



Ð	Member Photo	×
Current Photo	Camera	
		•
	Take Photo	Close

4. To take a photo select **Take Photo.** The current Photo will update to display the photo that has just been captured as is shown below.



5. Select **Close**. The photo will be displayed in the Edit Beneficiaries form and will be associated to the customer. Select **Ok** and continue with the payment.

8			Edit Benefi	ciaries			×
7 Day Mer	nbership (Adult)						^
Jenny Mu	irphy ~	Add	Edit Photo			Hide	
	Ų	[Entitled Use	r]				
Title	Miss	First Name	Jenny	Last Name	Murphy		
Address :	test	Postcode	test	Email	jennym@g4.com		
Birthdate	06/01/2009	Mobile	1111111111	]			
Memb. N	<sub>0.</sub> 100031	Start	14/11/2014	End	21/11/2014	]	



# **6. SEASON TICKETS**

When a customer has purchased a season ticket, a number of additional functions can be made available which allows them to:

- <u>Upgrade</u> their season ticket for an individual fixture, for example if they wish to upgrade to a higher priced area of the stadium
- <u>Move</u> their season ticket for an individual fixture, for example if they wish to move to a different seat in the stadium, which costs the same price.
- <u>Print a ticket</u> for an individual fixture, for example if the customer has forgotten their ticket for a game, you can print a fixture ticket to allow them to enter the stadium for the game.
- <u>Season Ticket Buy-Back</u> functionality allows for fixtures to be offered up in exchange for loyalty points if a season ticket holder cannot attend a fixture, this will allow the season ticket holders seat to be put on general sale.

### UPGRADE

To upgrade a season ticket for a fixture:

- 1. Open the series ticket booking details in the Booking Details dialog (see <u>Finding a Booking</u> for information on how to search for a booking).
- 2. Select Upgrade/Move.
- 3. The Current Booking screen will be displayed.

Current Booking	Find Booking	Find Seat Ta	abs
Fixture	ie 1		•
Test Block 2 A6	Test Block 2 A7		

- 4. Complete the following details:
  - **Fixture.** Use the drop-down list to select the fixture the series ticket holder wishes to upgrade for.
  - **Tickets.** The currently held series tickets will be displayed. Select which tickets the holder wishes to upgrade.
- 5. Once the details are complete, select **Upgrade**.
- 6. The standard ticket selection page will be displayed. Complete the process of selecting the customer's seat type and position in the stadium.
- 7. The details will be added to the Shopping Cart in the usual manner.
- 8. The value of the series product previously purchased will be credited to the Shopping Cart.
- 9. Complete the booking in the standard way.



### MOVE

To move a season ticket for a fixture:

- 1. Open the series ticket booking details in the Booking Details dialog (see <u>Finding a Booking</u> for information on how to search for a booking).
- 2. Select Upgrade/Move.
- 3. The Current Booking screen will be displayed.

Current Bo	oking	Find Booking	Find Seat	Tabs	Custo
Fixture	Leagu	e 1			
Test Blo A6	ck 2	Test Block 2 A7			
Upgrai	10	Minus	Close	1	

- 4. Complete the following details:
  - **Fixture.** Use the drop-down list to select the fixture the series ticket holder wishes to move for.
  - **Tickets.** The currently held series tickets will be displayed. Select which tickets the holder wishes to move.
- 5. Once the details are complete, select **Upgrade**.
- 6. The standard ticket selection page will be displayed. Complete the process of selecting the customer's seat type and position in the stadium.
- 7. The details will be added to the Shopping Cart in the usual manner.
- 8. The value of the series product previously purchased will be credited to the Shopping Cart.
- 9. Complete the booking in the standard way.

## **PRINT FIXTURE TICKET**

To print a fixture ticket that is linked to a series carry out the following:

- 1. Open the series ticket booking details in the Booking Details dialog (see <u>Finding a Booking</u> for information on how to search for a booking).
- 2. Select Fixture Ticket.
- 3. The Current Booking screen will be displayed.



Current Book	ng Find Bookin	g Find Seat	Tabs Cu
Fixture	ague 1		•
Test Block 2 A6	Test Block 2 A7		
	1		-
Upgrade	Move	Close	

- 4. Complete the following details:
  - a. **Fixture.** Use the drop-down list to select the fixture the series ticket holder wishes to have printed.
  - b. **Tickets.** The currently held series tickets will be displayed. Select which tickets the holder wishes printed.
- 5. Once the details are complete, select Fixture Ticket.
- 6. The Print Wizard dialog will be displayed allowing you to select the printer and transform.



# **6.1. USING SEASON TICKET BUY-BACK ON THE POS**

This functionality allows for a Season Ticket holder to exchange their Season Ticket seat for loyalty points when they are unable to attend a fixture. The Season Ticket holder's seat can be put on general sale allowing the organisation to subsequently manage the resale of the seat. Additionally this helps to maximise the seat revenues whilst rewarding the season ticket holder with loyalty points, which are also controlled by the organisation.

The organisation, such as the club, has the ability to manage when the offered up seats are to be shown for sale, enabling them to hold back offered seats from being released to general sale until all other seats have sold. The value of the loyalty points gained by the customer can also be controlled by the Club, allowing for variations based on the positioning of the seat within the stadium and the anticipated popularity of the fixture.

It is also possible for the offered up seat to be reclaimed by the customer (providing the seat has not already been sold) and additionally, if the offered up seats is not sold, it can be set so that the Season Ticket Holder still gains loyalty points but at a lower number in comparison if the seat was sold.

**Note:** The Season Ticket Buy-Back functionality will only be available if the Season Card has been printed. If a Season Ticket Card has been printed the Booking Details window will show **Printed** set to **Yes**.

1000113808	34	1999100011 3808	Yes	06/02/2015 16:42	No	No	140	Robbie Savage e:r.savage@g4.c m:07815127732 cr:42		c	
			Prine Vouch		View Com	ment View	Purchaser	Print Witzard	Reprint Ticket	s Next	
E	es 10	ugrade / Move	Fixture								

## **STEP 1: OFFERING A TICKET ON THE POS**

Season Ticket fixtures can be offered up via the Customer Details window on the POS. To access the Customer Details window and offer up a season ticket on the POS the following must be completed:

1. Log into the POS and select the Customer tab

Stadiumc	lemo				VENUE: STADI		EMO, VE	Till Report
Current Booking	Find Booking	Find Seat	Customer	Coupon	Cashless Acco	unts	Other	Access Gate
Potana	Si	ns	o	ther				

- 2. Enter the details of the Season Ticket Holder who is offering up their seat and select **Search Customer**.
- 3. Open up the relevant customers details by double clicking on their name. The Customer Details form will be displayed. Select the **Season ticket buy-back tab**.





**Note:** If a Beneficiary has been added to the Season Ticket when being purchased, the Season Ticket Buy Back Functionality will be available under both the Purchaser and Beneficiaries customer details form.

	Customer Reference	abc1106097	Mobile Phone	-	Postal Code	LE17 4PN	
	First Name	Joe	Home Phone		Address 1: Street 1	Green4Solutions	
	Last Name	Walker	E-mail	joevalker15@hotm	Address 1: Street		
	Salutation		(Combined - 3rd	Alow	Address 1: Street		
	Organisation Name		Dopb.(1		Address 1: City	Lutterworth	
	Birthday	Select a date 10			Address 1: County		
	Do not allow Bulk E-mails	Allow			2003/07		
Where did you	hear about us?						

- 4. The Season Tickets related to the customer will be shown. The **Show Fixtures** button will toggle between showing and hiding the fixtures related to the season ticket by selecting it.
- 5. Select the **Show Fixtures** button that is aligned next to the Season Ticket that is going to be offered as highlighted below.

8						Cust	tomer l	Details							×
Information	Photo	Booking History	Reserved	Seats Add	resses	Seaso	on ticket	buy-back	On hold	status	Declaration				
Product:	Leicester	City Season Ticket	2014/15	Booking ref	: 1031	730	Block:	SB Block	1 Row:	К	Seat:	3	Show fixt	ures	
		Add on-h	old	Add Address		Puv (	Froun	Punz	Tickets	Sec	t buy-back		ОК		ncel
		Add on-n	olu	Add Address		BUY C	Group	Buy	HCKEES	Se	L DUY-DACK		UK	Car	ICEI

6. The available fixtures that the seat can be offered for will be displayed in a table as is shown below. The following describes the headings of the table:



6						Cus	stomer l	Detail	S						-	
Information	Photo	Booking History	Reserved	Seats	Address	es Seas	on ticket	buy-ba	k	On hold s	tatus	Declaration				
Product:	Leicester	City Season Ticke	t 2014/15	Bookin	g ref: 1	031730	Block:	SB Blo	ck 1	Row:	К	Seat:	3	Hide fi	xtures	
Fixture			Date/Tim	е		Loyalty	Points (s	plit)				Ticket Stat	us	Sold for		
Leicester C Hotspurs	ity vs To	ttenham	26/12/201	4 15:00	)	60 (18/	42)			Offer tick	et					
Leicester C	ity vs Ne	wcastle United	03/01/201	5 15:00	)	29 (18/	11)			Offer tick	et					
Leicester C	ity vs As	ton Villa	10/01/201	5 15:00	)	100 (50	/50)			Offer tick	et					
Leicester C	ity vs Ch	elsea	24/01/201	5 15:00	)	70 (49/	21)			Offer tick	et					
Leicester C	ity vs So	uthampton	07/02/201	5 15:00	)	80 (32/	48)			Offer tick	et					
Leicester C	ity vs Sto	oke City	21/02/201	5 15:00	)	9 (4/5)				Offer tick	et					
		Add on-I	hold	Add Ad	dress	Buy	Group	В	т уг	ïckets	Se	t buy-back		OK		Cancel

- Fixture. This will display the fixtures that are available to offer a ticket to.
- Date/Time. This will display the start date and time of the fixture.
- Loyalty Points (split). This will display the total number of points which will be credited if the seat is offered up but not sold and also the total number of points which will be credited if the seat was offered-up and sold. Using the above example of Leicester City v Southampton, 80 is the total number of points which will be credited if the seat was offered-up and sold, 32 is the number of points credited if the seat is offered up and not sold whilst a further 48 points are gained if the seat is sold. Please note that if a Loyalty lncrement has been added against a block, the Loyalty Points field will automatically update and increase the total Loyalty Points by the percentage that has been added against the block.
- **Button Column.** This will display the various options available to select if choosing to offer up a ticket or contrastingly reversing this decision by reclaiming the seat.
- Ticket Status. This will display the status of the ticket. The status can be shown as either:
  - i. Blank (Empty). The seat has not been offered-up for buy-back.
  - ii. **On offer.** The seat is available for purchase. This would occur if the fixture buy-back flag is set to Immediately in CRM.
  - iii. On offer (Not released). The seat has been offered-up, but is not being shown for purchase yet. These would occur if the fixture buy-back flag in CRM is set to On Demand.
  - iv. Purchased. The seat has been sold
- **Sold for.** This will appear blank until the offered up seat has been purchased, it will then display the price that the ticket was purchased for.
- 7. To offer the ticket for a fixture select the **Offer Ticket** button in the table for the relevant Fixture. The Offer Ticket button will turn orange.

Fixture	Date/Time	Loyalty Points (split)		Ticket Status	Sold for
Leicester City vs Tottenham Hotspurs	26/12/2014 15:00	60 (18/42)	Offer ticket		



formation Photo Booking Histor	y Reserved Seats Addresse	s Season ticket buy-bac	k On hold status	Declaration	
Product: Leicester City Season Ticl	cet 2014/15 Booking ref: 10	031730 Block: SB Blo	ck 1 Row: K	Seat: 3	Hide fixtures
Fixture	Date/Time	Loyalty Points (split)		Ticket Status	Sold for
Leicester City vs Tottenham Hotspurs	26/12/2014 15:00	60 (18/42)	Offer ticket		
eicester City vs Newcastle United	03/01/2015 15:00	29 (18/11)	Offer ticket		
eicester City vs Aston Villa	10/01/2015 15:00	100 (50/50)	Offer ticket		
eicester City vs Chelsea	24/01/2015 15:00	70 (49/21)	Offer ticket		
eicester City vs Southampton	07/02/2015 15:00	80 (32/48)	Offer ticket		
eicester City vs Stoke City	21/02/2015 15:00	9 (4/5)	Offer ticket		
Add on	-hold Add Address	Buy Group Bu	y Tickets Se	t buy-back	ОК

8. Next, Select the Set Buy-Back button.

9. A confirmation will be displayed, to confirm that the tickets will be offered up for general sale select **Yes.** If **No** is selected no changes will be made and the tickets will not be offered up.



**Note:** If either the **OK** or **Cancel** button is selected from the Customer Details window and a ticket has been offered but the Set buy-back button has not been selected then the following prompt will appear.





Changes to season ticket buy-backs haven't been set. Are you sure you want to exit and discard these changes? By selecting Yes the Customer Details screen will be closed and any buy-back changes will be discarded. If No is selected, the operator will be returned to the Customer Details screen where the Set Buy-Back button can be chosen.

**Note.** When a ticket is offered the Ticket Status In the table on Season Ticket buy-back tab of the customer details screen will either display **On offer** if in the fixture form in CRM the field Release Buy-backs is set to immediately or alternatively if this field has been set to On Demand the Ticket status section of the table will display **On offer (not released).** 



Information	Photo	Booking History	Reserved	Seats	Addresse	s Seas	on ticket	buy-back	Con hold	status	Declaration		
Product:	Leicester	City Season Ticke	t 2014/15	Bookin	g ref: 10	31730	Block:	SB Bloc	k 1 Row:	К	Seat:	3	Hide fixtures
Fixture			Date/Time	е		Loyalty	/ Points (s	plit)			Ticket Sta	tus	Sold for
Leicester C Hotspurs	ity vs Tot	tenham	26/12/201	4 15:00		60 (18	/42)		Reclai	m	On offer (not releas	ed)	
Leicester C	ity vs Nev	wcastle United	03/01/201	15 15:00		29 (18	/11)		Reclai	m	On offer		

When an offered ticket is in the process of being sold, but the purchase has not actually been completed, the Sold for section of the Ticket Status section of the table will display **Sold (TBC)**, as is displayed in the example below:

Information Photo Booking History	Reserved Seats Addresse	s Season ticket buy-bac	k On hold status	Declaration	
Product: Leicester City Season Ticke	t 2014/15 Booking ref: 10	Block: SB Block	1 Row: K	Seat: 3	Hide fixtures
Fixture	Date/Time	Loyalty Points (split)		Ticket Status	Sold for
Leicester City vs Chelsea	24/01/2015 15:00	70 (49/21)		Sold	£20.00
Leicester City vs Southampton	07/02/2015 15:00	80 (32/48)	Reclaim	Sold (TBC)	

When an offered ticket has been sold, the Sold for section of the table will display the price that the ticket has been sold for and the Ticket Status section will change to **Sold**. as is displayed in the example below:

Information	Photo Booking History	Reserved Seats A	ddresses	Season ticket	buy-back	On hold status	Declaration	
Product: L	eicester City Season Tick	et 2014/15 Booking r	ef: 103	31730 Block:	SB Block	c 1 Row: K	Seat: 3	Hide fixtures
Fixture		Date/Time		Loyalty Points (s	plit)		Ticket Status	Sold for
Leicester Cit Hotspurs	ty vs Tottenham	26/12/2014 15:00	(	65 (19/46)			Sold	£20.00
Leicester Ci	ty vs Newcastle United	03/01/2015 15:00	3	32 (20/12)		Reclaim	On offer	

If a **Buy-back cut off before start time** has been entered in a Fixture form in CRM, then if this time has been reached before the start of the fixture the ticket will no longer be able to be offered and the message **Cut off Passed** will be shown beneath the greyed out Offer ticket button. This is displayed in the example below:

Informatior	n Photo E	Booking History	Reserved	Seats	Addres	sses Seas	on ticket	buy-bac	k (	On hold s	tatus	Declaration			
Product:	Leicester Ci	ity Season Ticket	t 2014/15	Bookin	g ref:	1031730	Block:	SB Blo	ck 1	Row:	К	Seat:	3		Hide fixtures
Fixture			Date/Tim	e		Loyalty	Points (s	plit)				Ticket Stat	JS	Solo	d for
Leicester ( Hotspurs	City vs Totte	enham	26/12/201	4 15:00	)	83 (25/	(58)					Sold			£20.00
Leicester (	City vs Newo	castle United	03/01/201	15 15:00	)	41 (26/	(15)			Offer tick	et				
									С	ut off pas	sed				



### **STEP 2: RECLAIMING A TICKET ON THE POS**

Once a ticket has been put up for offer by a Season Ticket Holder, it is possible for them to reclaim it as long as the ticket has not been sold. To reclaim a ticket complete the following. Please note that this section presumes that a ticket has already been offered.

1. Log into the POS and select the **Customer** tab.

stadiumo D1. SH	lemo					G	sh Skim	Till Report
Current Booking	Find Booking	Find Seat	Customer	Coupon	Cashless Acco	unts	Other	Access Gate
Fotures	SI	mes	o	ther				

- 2. Enter the details of the Season Ticket Holder who is reclaiming their seat and select **Search Customer**.
- 3. Open up the relevant customers details by double clicking on their name. The Customer Details form will be displayed. Select the **Season ticket buy-back tab**.

	Customer Reference	abc1106097	Mobile Phone		Address 1: ZIP/ Postal Code Address 1: Street	LE17-4PN Green4Solutions	
	First Name		Home Phone		1 Address 1: Street	Greenwabiutions	
	Last Name	Walker	E-mail	joewalker15@hotm	2		
	Salutation		(Combined - 3rd	Allow	Address 1: Street 3		
	Organisation Name				Address 1: Oty	Lutterworth	
	Birthday	Select a date 15			Address 1: County		
	Do not allow Bulk E-mails	Allow					
ere did you	hear about us?						

- 4. The Season Tickets related to the customer will be shown. The **Show Fixtures** button will toggle between showing and hiding the fixtures related to the season ticket by selecting it.
- 5. Select the **Show Fixtures** button that is aligned next to the Season Ticket that is going to reclaim a fixture from as highlighted below.



Ø						Cus	stomer l	Details						-		х
Information	Photo	Booking History	Reserved	Seats	Addresses	Seas	on ticket	buy-back	On hold s	tatus	Declaration					
Product:	Leicester	City Season Ticket	t 2014/15	Bookin	g ref: 103	31730	Block:	SB Block	Row:	К	Seat:	3	Show fix	tures		
		Add on-h	old	Add Ad	dress	Buy	Group	Buy T	Tickets	Se	t buy-back		ОК	(	Cancel	

6. For a fixture that has already been offered-up the button aligned in the table to the fixture will be displayed as reclaim, as is highlighted below. Select **Reclaim**, the reclaim button will turn orange when clicked.

1		Customer Detail	s		-	
information Photo Booking History	Reserved Seats Addresse	s Season ticket buy-ba	ck On hold status	Declaration		
Product: Leicester City Season Tick	et 2014/15 Booking ref: 10	D31730 Block: SB Blo	ock 1 Row: K	Seat: 3	Hide fixtures	
Fixture	Date/Time	Loyalty Points (split)		Ticket Status	Sold for	
Leicester City vs Tottenham Hotspurs	26/12/2014 15:00	60 (18/42)	Reclaim	On offer		
Leicester City vs Newcastle United	03/01/2015 15:00	29 (18/11)	Offer ticket			
Leicester City vs Aston Villa	10/01/2015 15:00	100 (50/50)	Offer ticket			
Leicester City vs Chelsea	24/01/2015 15:00	70 (49/21)	Offer ticket			
Leicester City vs Southampton	07/02/2015 15:00	80 (32/48)	Offer ticket			
Leicester City vs Stoke City	21/02/2015 15:00	9 (4/5)	Offer ticket			
		Davi Casara	un Tielete		01	Consul
Add on-	hold Add Address	Buy Group B	uy Tickets Se	t buy-back	ОК	Cancel

7. Next, select the **Set buy-back** button.



8						Cus	stomer	Detail	5					- 🗆 🗡
Informatio	n Photo Booking	History	Reserved	l Seats	Addresse	s Seas	on ticket	buy-ba	k On hold	status	Declaration			
Product:	Leicester City Seaso	on Ticke	et 2014/15	Booking	ref: 10	031730	Block:	SB Blo	ock 1 Row:	К	Seat:	3	Hide fixture	s
Fixture			Date/Tim	e		Loyalty	Points (s	split)			Ticket Stat	us	Sold for	
Leicester Hotspurs	City vs Tottenham		26/12/20:	14 15:00		60 (18/	42)		Recla	im	On offer			
Leicester	City vs Newcastle U	nited	03/01/20:	15 15:00		29 (18/	11)		Offer ti	cket				
Leicester	City vs Aston Villa		10/01/20:	15 15:00		100 (50	)/50)		Offer ti	cket				
Leicester	City vs Chelsea		24/01/20:	15 15:00		70 (49/	21)		Offer ti	cket				
Leicester	City vs Southamptor	n	07/02/20:	15 15:00		80 (32/	48)		Offer ti	cket				
Leicester	City vs Stoke City		21/02/20:	15 15:00		9 (4/5)			Offer ti	cket				
*	P	Add on-I	hold	Add Add	ress	Buy	Group	В	ıy Tickets	Se	t buy-back		ок	Cancel

8. A confirmation dialogue will be displayed, to confirm that the tickets will be reclaimed from general sale select **Yes.** If **No** is selected no changes will be made and the tickets will not reclaimed.

Season ticket buy-back	and the loss	- 0 X
Do you want to co	mmit these chang	es?
	Yes	No

**Note:** If either the **OK** or **Cancel** button is selected from the Customer Details window and a ticket has been offered but the Set buy-back button has not been selected then the following prompt will appear.





• Changes to season ticket buy-backs haven't been set. Are you sure you want to exit and discard these changes? By selecting Yes the Customer Details screen will be closed and any buy-back changes will be discarded. If No is selected, the operator will be returned to the Customer Details screen where the Set Buy-Back button can be chosen.

Access Control: When a Season Ticket Card is Offered a Blacklist is created meaning that the Season Ticket Card cannot be used for the Offered up fixture. If a fixture is **Reclaimed**, then the selected fixture will be whitelisted on the Season Ticket Card and the card can then be used to access the selected fixture.



### UPGRADING AND MOVING AN OFFERED-UP SEASON TICKET

Once a seat has been offered up for buy-back, the Season Ticket Holder will not have the ability to upgrade or move the ticket whilst the seat is on offer. If a Season Ticket Holder attempts to move or upgrade their season ticket for a fixture that they have already offered-up, they will be unable to do this.

On the POS, the Move/Upgrade screen will show this by disabling the seat toggle buttons related to that seat. The additional text of **\*Buy-Back: On Offer\*** will also appear on the offered up seat option.

From the Move/Upgrade screen it is also possible to select the **Reclaim buy-backs** button as long as the seats have not been sold. If this is selected the Contact Details window will open with the Season ticket buy back tab displayed and the ticket can be reclaimed from here as is explained in <u>Step 2: Reclaiming</u> <u>a Ticket on the POS</u>



**Note:** The same above principle applies if attempting to gain a fixture ticket for an offered up fixture on the POS. If a ticket has been offered this process will be unavailable.

Current Booking	Find Booking	Find Seat	Customer	Coupon	Cashless Accounts	Other
Fixture Leices	ster City vs Tot	tenham Ho	tsp v			
SB Block 1 K3 *Buy-back: On Offe	5r.**					
	_					
Upgrade	Move		Close			
Reclaim buy-back	c					



# 6.2. ADDING FIXTURES TO A SEASON TICKET CARD ON THE POS

This functionality allows for fixtures to be added to an active Season Ticket card. The purpose of this functionality is to allow for any fixture that is not part of a Season Ticket but can be brought individually, such as a cup game fixture, to then be added to a Season Ticket holder's card. This will then allow for the Season Ticket card to be used so that access to the venue for the purchased fixture can be gained and no paper ticket will need to be printed.

## ADDING A FIXTURE TO A SEASON TICKET- ALTERNATIVE SEAT

If a Season Ticket holder can have an alternative seat, other than their normal Season Ticket seat, assigned to their card for a certain fixture that is not included in a Season Ticket, such as a cup game, the setting in CRM must be set to **Allow alternative seat on card- Yes**. This will allow a Season Ticket holder to have any seat selected to be assigned to their card.

1. Firstly, the fixture that is to be added to the Season Ticket card must be added to the basket in the POS. Fixtures are then assigned to a Season Ticket card on the **Edit Beneficiaries** screen.

**Note:** The Edit Beneficiaries screen appears upon Adding Payment on the POS, if the Bookable Product has been selected to **Beneficiary- Required** in CRM.

Alternatively the Edit Beneficiaries screen can be found in the basket area of the POS. Before selecting Add Payment click on Beneficiaries (Highlighted below). This must be selected if the Bookable Product has been selected to **Beneficiary-Requested in CRM**.

Greet 4 Cup Potures (Adult) Leicester City vs Bantow Town (Cup 58 Block 1 Sat 21/03/2015 14:00 - 17:00	0	£10.00	t	E10.00
_		_		
Discourt and Promos		Ser	eficanes	Speed
_		_		_

2. With the Edit Beneficiaries screen open, select the beneficiaries name from the drop down list, the fields of the Edit Beneficiaries screen will become populated. If no customer name is shown from the drop down list, select **Add**. This will display a new screen where an existing customer can be searched for.



 If in CRM Allow alternative seat on card has been selected to Yes, any seat that has been selected, even if it is not the Season Ticket holder's normal seat, can be added to the Season Ticket card. If this is the case, upon selecting the Beneficiaries name the [Assign Card] drop down will become available.

0			Edit Ber	neficiaries			×
Green 4 Cup Fix	tures (Adult) [SB Bloc	<b>k 1] 21/03/2</b> Add Ed		1 Card	[Assign to card]	~ Hide	
Westhorgan	v	[Entitled Use		Curu		The	
Title	Mr	First Name	Wes	Last Name	Morgan		
Address 1	19 Mill Lane	Postcode	LE19 3LW	Email	Wes.Morgan@green4		
Birthdate	07/02/1983	Mobile	0800701066				
						ОК	Cancel

4. To add the fixture to a Season Ticket card the drop down list entitled **[Assign to Card]** must be completed.



**Note.** If the selected beneficiary does not have any valid Season Tickets which can be used, then the drop list will be disabled.

Additionally if in CRM the setting **Allow alternative seat on card** is selected to **No** and a seat that is not the Season Ticket holders normal seat has been selected, the drop down list will be disabled.

5. From the **[Assign Card]** drop down list, select the Season Ticket card that the fixture is to be assigned to. The drop down will display all valid Season Ticket cards associated to the selected beneficiary.

As a different seat to that of the Season Ticket holders' normal seat is being added to the card, the Seat and Card field in the Edit Beneficiary will show different seat details.

If the default **[Assign to card]** option is chosen then the fixture will not be assigned to any Season Ticket card.

Card	[Assign to card]	
	[Assign to card]	
	Seat ref: SB Block 1/J/1	





**Note.** The seat reference in the **[Assign to card]** drop down list is shown as: Block Name/Row/Seat.

6. Upon assigning a card to the beneficiary, select **Ok** in the Edit Beneficiaries screen.

wres (Adult) [SB B           ~           Mr           19 Mill Lane           07/02/1983		dit Photo Seat	K1 Card Last Name Email	Seat ref: SB Block 1/J/1 Morgan Wes.Morgan@green4	~ Hide	]
Mr 19 Mill Lane	First Name Postcode	Wes LE19 3LW				3
19 Mill Lane	Postcode	LE19 3LW				
			Email	Wes.Morgan@green4		
07/02/1983	Mobile	0800701066				
						Cancel
						ок

- 7. Upon assigning a card to the beneficiary, select **Ok** in the Edit Beneficiaries screen.
- 8. Payment can then be made normally for the fixture by selecting Add Payment in the basket.

It is only possible to assign **one ticket** for the selected fixture to **one card**. If two or more tickets are attempted to be added to one Season Ticket card, upon selecting OK in the Edit Beneficiaries window the message; **Fixture can only be allocated once to the same season ticket card** will be displayed, as is shown in the below example.

1.5	Joseph Walker	-	Add 8	idit Photo Sea	t i Car	d Selat ref: SB Block 1/K/1	- Hide
	eeed nacroup.		* [Entitled U	Contract Instantion of Contract			1 haddened
	Title	Mr	First Name	foteph	Last Name	Walker	
	Address 1	High Street	Postcade	LE193LW	Final	juvalker@grees4solut	
	6		Message	-			
	Fixtu	ire can only be all	ocated once to	the same season t	Card.	d Seat ref: SB Block 1/K/1	+ Hida
1					OK		1
				1	10	Walker	
					- Pole		
	Address 1	High Stopet	Postcode	LE193LW	Enal	] walker@greenAtoiut	
	Address 1 Birthdate	High Street	Postcode Mobile	LE193LW 07615124432			
		High Street					



### ADDING A FIXTURE TO A SEASON TICKET- THE SEASON TICKET HOLDERS USUAL SEAT

If a Season Ticket holder can only have their own Season Ticket seat assigned to their card for a certain fixture that is not included in a Season Ticket, such as a cup game, the setting in CRM must be set to **Allow alternative seat on card- No**. This will prevent a Season Ticket holder from having a seat that is not their usual Season Ticket seat assigned to their card.

In this instance all Season Ticket holders' seats should have already been reserved so that they cannot be purchased by other customers and are only available for the Season Ticket holder. For more information on how to set up Reservations, see the Green 4 Ticketing Reservations User Guide.

To add a reserved seat to a Season Ticket card, complete the following:

- 1. In the POS, select the **Customer** tab and search for the relevant Season Ticket Card holder.
- 2. Double click on their name to open up the Customer Details screen
- 3. Within the Customer Details screen select the Reserved Seats tab.
- 4. Select the **Buy Seats button** next to the reserved seat that is to be purchased, before selecting **Buy Tickets.**



- 5. A **Select Product Variant** screen will appear, if necessary change the Variant or continue by selecting **OK**.
- 6. The customer search tab screen will be displayed, select Home.

8					VENUE: Stadu	umTest, VERSKOF	8.37838 (Only	14)					1.0
Stadiu	mTest					0	at tion ) ) ( )	Phoen	Open Till	100	LINKE	7974	163
Cummit Book	ing Find Book	ing [ Find Seat	Tabe Customer	Coupon Cashle	is Accourts	Access Gate			1		100		-
Eral				TEXAL	noset be exact.	Setamer Ref.							
Grat Name	anity			Sumary		*9							
Caregoliy				Pestical						1			
	The Packet U	var Bookings											
Add Gallanee	Search Distance	Own	Page 1 of 1	Peil /	Prev	Red	Lat.	Ľ –					
		Tale	Find Name Sa	nama Addre				tre	é	Contact	Number		
Add to Circler	Stars Bookings	Mt	Andy King	12.84		ough Leventer, Lev		2 4.00	çû perstat de	main 14407815	(244)		

7. The basket will be shown with the reserved fixture ticket added to it. The details of the fixture in the basket will display the same seat details as the customers Season Ticket seat. Select the **Beneficiaries** button.



Custaner					Select	Customer
Reference N	ło.:					
Name		Seats	Unit.	Qty	LOW	
Loicestor City 58 filleck 1	Fatures (4duft) vs Barrow Town (Cup) i3 14:00 - 17:00	73	610,00	1	110.00	x
Discour	at And Promas		Int	eficiariae	Speed	Dedood
	nexesses U		24	eficiane	Speed	Dedoot
Tatal Price	41 And Promas	Add Carment	Constant of	eficiariae # Weard		( Checkood
Dacker Tatal Pres Tatal to per	jaza.no	Add Carmed	Pre		Pri	

8. The Edit Beneficiaries screen will be displayed.

ndy King		Add Ed	iit Photo Seat	1 Card	[Assign to card]	 Hide
		[Entitled Us	Contrast of the Contrast of th			(included)
Title	Mr	First Name	Anthy	Last Name	tirg.	
Address 1	32 Repent Street	Postcode	UA34PG	Email	a.king@green4solutio	
Birthdate		Mobile	07019124472			

- 9. To add the reserved fixture to a Season Ticket card the drop down list entitled **[Assign to Card]** must be completed.
- 10. From the **[Assign Card]** drop down list, select the Season Ticket card. The Season Ticket card shown will display the same block, row and seat number as that for the selected fixture.

If the default **[Assign to card]** option is chosen then the fixture will not be assigned to any Season Ticket card.





**Note.** The seat reference in the **[Assign to card]** drop down list is shown as: Block Name/Row/Seat.



- 11. Upon assigning a card to the beneficiary, select **Ok** in the Edit Beneficiaries screen.
- 12. Payment can then be made normally for the fixture by selecting Add Payment in the basket.

### **BOOKING DETAILS**

A new column has been included in the **Booking details** screen called **Card** to display if a fixture ticket has been assigned to a card.

To reach the Booking Details screen in the POS complete the following:

1. Select the find booking tab in the POS and enter the bookings information into the fields to find the correct booking.

stadiumt	est						Cash Skim Till	Report Open Til	LOCK Lopost
Current Booking	Find Bookin	g Find Seat	Tabs Customer	Coupon	Cashless Accourt	nts Access Gate			
Booking Ref.	· ·	our -	n (n)		Customer Ref.	L			Find Product User Book
Firstname	wes				Sumana	morgan			
Company									
Search	Gear	Page 1 of 1	First	Prev		Lag	1		
b			Reference No.	Purchi	aser	Email	Total Price	Products	Start Time
Amend Booking C	ancel Booking	Detai	1031751	Wes M	lorgan	Wes Morgan@green4s	olut: £10.00	Green 4 Cup Fistures	(Adul 2015-03-21T14:00:00

- 2. Upon finding the booking, select **Details**, highlighted above.
- 3. The Booking Details screen will be displayed.

				1	looking De	etails	100	-			
Booking Information	on Booking Chang	85									
Reference NO: 3 Purchaser	031751		Created C	m: 14/01/2015 15:5	59	Sal	les Channel: POS				
Nama: Wes I	Morgan Lane, Enderby, Lei	initar ta	Customer Refere	nce: 19		Wes.Morgani I Code: LE19	Ogreen4solutions.	CORV			
HOUCOD: 13 TH	react concerts co	vesies) is	POSSED PRINC		Edder ages	Contraction of the second		eat	Unit Price	Quantity	Line Price
Green 4 Cup Fist Leicester City vs SB Block 1 Sat 21/03/2015	Barrow Yown (Cup)	12					×	1	£10.00	1	£10.00
		Voucher	No.	Drivoice No.							
otal Price	£10.00			5	0						
ash Payment stal to pay	£10.00 £0.00				-						
roduct	Product Green 4 Cup Fotures (Adult)	Price £10.00	Beneficiary Mr Wes Morgan	Details e:Wes.Morgan@gr	and the second		Membership			R	
Edit				m:0800701066 cr:19							
icket UTID Se	sat Bancode No	0.0000000	Time Printed	Cancelled	Whitelisted	Macklister	Beneficiary	6	Card	Se	lect
000113673 K 1	1 1999100011 3665	Na		No	No	No	Mr Wes Morgan e:Wes.Morgan@ bons.com m:0800701066 cr:19		SB Block 1/3	1	
	15	Print Vinu	th Cancel Vo	with Wew Com	net View	Purchaser	Print Wigard	Reprint	Tickets	Not	Prev

4. If a fixture has been assigned to a Card, the bottom table of the Booking Details screen will have the block Name/Row/Seat of the Season Ticket card completed in the Card section of the table, as is shown below. If the Card section of the table is blank, then no fixture has been assigned to the Season Card.



Ticket UTID	Seat	Barcode No	Printed	Time Printed	Cancelled	Whitelisted	Blacklisted	Beneficiary	Card	Select
1000113673	К1	1999100011 3665	No		No	No		Mr Wes Morgan e:Wes.Morgan@green4solu tions.com m:0800701066 cr:19	SB Block 1/J/1	

**Note.** If a Season Ticket holder has added their usual Season Ticket seat for a fixture to their Season Ticket Card, the Seat section of the table will share the same row and seat numbers as is displayed in the Card section of the table:

Ticket UTID	Seat	Barcode No	Printed	Time Printed	Cancelled	Whitelisted	Blacklisted	Beneficiary	Card
1000113685	J 5	1999100011 3679	No		No	No		Mr Andy King e:a.king@green4solutions.c om m:07815124472 cr:21	SB Block 1/J/5



Access Control- As part of the post-payment processing, (when the tickets are printed), if a fixture ticket has been assigned to a Season Ticket card, then the barcode associated with the Season Ticket card is used for access control purposes for that fixture, instead of the barcode generated for the paper ticket. The customer will only have to present their season ticket at the access control point to gain entry.

If the Season Card has been forgotten on a match day it is possible to print a paper ticket for the fixture that had been added onto the card, the card will then become blacklisted for that fixture.

## **6.3. PARTIAL SERIES SALES**

1. When partial ticket sales have been setup for your installation of Green 4 Ticketing, when you create a booking for a series ticket in POS, when the seat picker is displayed, any seats that are available for some of the series only will be shown in blue:

Series	>League &	Cup Matches:	>League &	Cup Season T	ïcket - Hospi	itality				
Ple	ease Sele	ct a Block	Test Block 1 🔹			Stadium Image		Add To Cart		Best lable
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A			•		•					-
		_							_	-

2. When you select a seat that is blue, a dialog will be displayed stating which fixtures the seat is already taken for. Ensure you make a note of the fixtures not covered by the series ticket.





- 3. Select OK to continue.
- 4. Once the appropriate number of seats has been selected the **Add to Cart** button will become enabled. Select to continue.
- 5. In addition to the series ticket, a coupon product will be added to the cart. This can be used to purchase individual tickets for the fixtures not included in the series.



# 7. USING THE ACCESS GATE ON THE POS

The following section explains how the access gate is used on the POS:

1. Log into the POS before selecting the Access Gate tab.

<b>crmtest</b> <sup>G4, G4</sup>						
Current Booking	Find Booking	Customer	Coupon	Other	Access Gate	

2. The Access Gate display on the POS will be shown:

StadiumTest					Call Sim	Till Neport	Deer fill	LOOK	Lagout Hume Back
Current Booking   Find Boo	king Find Seat Tab	Cutomer C	supon Cashieus Acco	until Other Access Gate	77				setti se
Taket OK Mondership number:			veldete						
Booking number:	1		Find Booking	2					View Renaficiance
Andre Setue i	Annual Booking	Gentfutter	Oue						

## 7.1. VALIDATING A TICKET OR MEMBERSHIP NUMBER

- If the system has the option of scanning tickets or memberships, scan the ticket or membership. The number of this ticket or membership will appear in the **Ticket OR Membership number** area. Alternately, if the system does not have the option to scan, manually enter the Ticket or Membership number into the **Ticket OR Membership Number** Area.
- 2. To Validate the Ticket or Membership number, select the **Validate** button as shown below.

Ticket OR Membership number:	1849522	Validate

If the Ticket or Membership number allows access to the venue the POS will display a green flag for 2 seconds.



et OR Mendenthip number:	Weblary	
kirg rumber	Faid Bankey	vitre libro
Resetcores	Tubuta	
Product	Pres Berefrany Tokse UED Meninerha Validation	
		Joseph Watter
		Access General Open Face (Marth 28/05/2015 15.54 21/05/2019 15.54
		a invalue to track

If the Ticket or Membership number is invalid, meaning access is denied, the POS will display a red flag for 2 seconds.

StadiumTest									Cash Store	TR Report	Com 76	1008	Lopisz	Horas	ta a
Carnet Booking Find Boo	king Find Sea	Tahi	Sistemer (	Coupun Cathlers		Cither M	ember Access	Sate 11					3.8		
Ticket CR. Membership number:				Vakinte											
Booking number:				Feet Dealing										Vite Restlication	
	Bereficiens (	data													
	Product		Denoficary .	Tost UTID Herebe	anter -	Vahiator									
	(4541					NUMBER OF									
-															
													Aneyh Walk Eesy Davelli Debet Day 74 30/05/2015 0 51/05/2015 0	ee Notyelreadest ex (Adult) 11:00 - 11:00	
	Arrwal Boston	•	Desilicates	Ove	3										



# 7.2. FINDING A BOOKING TO VALIDATE ON THE ACCESS GATE

1. If a customer has a booking number, the terminal operator is able to use this booking number by entering it into the **Booking Number** area and selecting **Find Booking** to display the related bookings.

Booking number:	Find Booking

2. If a valid Booking Number has been entered a new table will appear as is displayed below, with two tabs; Beneficiaries and Tickets. The table shows the Product, the Price, the Beneficiary and Ticket UTID related to the booking number whilst a Validate button is displayed on the end of each row. If the product type is a Ticket or Membership, different areas of the table will be completed.

StadiumTest							Cash Shire	Till Ruport.	Open Till	LOOK	Logout	-	Rat
Current Booking Find Boo	king Find Seat	Tabs Custo	mer Coupon	Cashiers Accm	anta Other Member	Access Gate							
Ticor OR Henderthy sublet:				Validate									
Rosking number:	h		P	nd Danking							1	Vier Desetures	ă (
2	Resetoures To	uts											
	Product Open Day Pasa (Adult)	Price Bench \$50.00 Per Jose	Dary Ticket ph Waker (1997)	UTID Meedership	Volidations Validation								
	-			100.0									
	Amend Booking	201	Arsanw	Chir									

3. For a **Pass or Ticket** type product, the table will remain blank in the Membership area whilst all other fields will be completed as displayed below:

Beneficiaries	Ticke	ets				
Product		Price	Beneficiary	Ticket UTID	Membership	Product
Open Day Pass (Pos) (Adult)	5	E20.00	Joe Walker	3000526		Validate

Beneficiaries	Tickets	
Ticket UTID	Beneficiary	
3000526	Joe Walker Membership Number:	Validate



4. For a **Membership** type product, unlike tickets or pass products the Membership field will be completed, showing relevant information such as, the start and end date of the Membership

Beneficiaries <sup>-</sup>	Tickets				
Product	Price	Beneficiary	Ticket UTID	Membership	Validation
Annual Membership- Beginning on purchase day (Adult)	£50.0	0 Mr Andy King	1000113916	100202, 19/02/2015 - 19/02/2016	Validate

- 5. The products that are displayed in the table can be validated. To do this, select the **Validate** button that sits at the end of each row. If the validation is successful a green flag will show for 2 seconds, whereas if it is unsuccessful and validation is denied a red flag will be shown for 2 seconds.
- 6. To clear the booking and product details, select **Clear** at the bottom of the Access Gate page.

## 7.3. AMENDING A BOOKING AND EDITING THE BENEFICIARIES IN THE ACCESS GATE

- a) If a Booking has been found by using the **Find Booking** option and a table with the product details is displayed it is possible within the access gate to either amend the Booking or display the Beneficiaries information and from here edit the information if need be. **Please note** if no bookings have been searched for, both the Amend Booking and Beneficiaries buttons will be greyed out and cannot be selected.
- b) The options to amend a booking or display the beneficiaries are placed at the bottom of the Access Gate screen on the POS as highlighted below:

StadiumTest					Cash Shim	Till Ruport.	Open Till	LOOK	Logout	-10070	843
arrent flooking Find Boo	king Find Seat T	ibs Customer C	oupon Cashies Acco	nunts Other Member Access Gab	e				10		
Nove OR Hendenthic symber:			Validate								
lookang number:	P.		Find Booking						1	Stan Desettation	9
2	Beseficiaries Tubuts										
	Open Day Pess 45 (Adult)	nca Beneficiary 10.00 Per Joseph Walka	Ticket UTID Meedlership 1000114121	Validate							
			_								

c) To amend the booking that is displayed in the table, select **Amend Booking**. This will then take the booking back to the shopping cart view where the booking can then be amended by the operator.



wes morga Lutterworth St, I	<b>an</b> (w.morgan@gr Lutterworth	een4solutions.co.	ul		Edit	Details
Parent Booking:1	849527					
Name				Unit	Qty	Line
Annual Member	ship (Pos) (Adult)			£20.00	) 1	£20.00
Delivery Option	£2.00	1	£2.00			
Reference No	.:					
Name			Unit	Qty	Line	
Annual M	embership (Pos) (A	dult)	£20.00	1	£20.00	x
Delivery (	Option (Each)		£2.00	1	£2.00	х
Discount	And Promos		_		Ben	eficiaries
Total Price Cash Payment Total to pay	£22.00 £22.00 £0.00	Add Comment	: Prir	nt Wizard	Pro	omotion
	20.00	Close	Drir	nt Tickets	Add	Payment

d) To display the Beneficiaries related to the booking select **Beneficiaries.** This will display the Edit Beneficiaries dialogue. From here it is possible to edit the beneficiary if needs be by selecting the edit button which in return will display the Customer Details form where this can be carried out.

wes morgar	n li	Add	Edit Photo			Hide
Title		First Name	wes	Last Name	morgan	
Address 1	Lutterworth St	Postcode		Email	w.morgan@green4sol	
Birthdate		Mobile				
Memb. No.	102582	Start	27/11/2014	End	27/11/2015	

e) An additional View Beneficiaries button is in the top right hand corner of the Access Gate form on the POS. This only becomes selectable after a Booking or Ticket has been validated. By selecting it the Edit Beneficiaries screen will be displayed. This purpose of this is that if a customer's photo does not get displayed in the Access gate to the operator, the operator can then quickly take a photo of the customer within the Edit Beneficiaries window.



StadiumTest		Carls Store	11 Apot	Cover T/D	LOOK	Legist		Bea
Current Booking Find Boo	iting Find Seat Table Customer Coupon Cashiera Accounts Other Member Access Sole	-		10.	11	1.	12	
Ticket DR Membership number:	Validate							
Booking number:	First Booking						Ves beefcare	•)]
	Beneficiaries TUbilits Product Price Remeficiary Tocket UTID (Nenzberding Validation Service) Validation ValidatioNValida							
	Zeren Martin Bartin B							
						Juseph Walter Access Orantae Open Res (An 28/09/2019 15 27/05/2016 15	± ⊌41 34+	
	Anerd booking bendfound that							
Reader Status :						1		



# 8. MISCELLANEOUS TASKS

In addition to creating and managing ticket bookings, there are a number of additional tasks that can be performed within the Green 4 Ticketing application:

- Lock the terminal
- Log out of the terminal
- Produce a till report
- Open the till
- <u>Record a Cash Skim</u>

## **8.1. LOCKING THE TERMINAL**

When you leave the terminal unattended, you should lock the terminal to prevent other people accessing the information available via the system. When the terminal is locked, any bookings that have not been completed will remain open ready for you to complete once you return.

To lock the terminal:

- 1. Select Lock on the Menu.
- 2. The Log In screen, stating that the terminal has been locked, will be displayed:

🔄 Please l	Jnlock	×	
This Applic If you're n	ation is locked by 3 ot SH, Please logof	SH ff first.	
PIN			]
VENUE	stadium		]
CHANNEL	pos		]
		UNLOCK	Log Out

- 3. To restart using the terminal, enter your PIN and select UNLOCK. If a different user attempts to log into the terminal, they will be informed that the terminal is in use by a different operator. If they wish to continue using the terminal they will have to exit the Green 4 Ticketing application, before restarting and logging in (see Logging In for details).
- 4. To close Green 4 Ticketing, select **Log Out**. If a booking is in progress the Close Booking message will be displayed:





5. Select **Confirm** to close the application and lose the current booking details. Select **Cancel** to abort the exit attempt.

# 8.2. LOGGING OUT

To log out of the terminal:

- 1. Select Log Out on the Menu.
- 2. If a booking is in progress the Close Booking message will be displayed:

Close Booking		
A booking is currently in progre you are amending a booking, o		
If you would like to abandon th	is booking and continue pk	ase press Confirm
If you would like to abandon th	iis booking and continue pk	sase press Confirm

3. Select **Confirm** to continue logging out and lose the booking details. Select **Cancel** to abort the log out attempt.

## **8.3. PRODUCING A TILL REPORT**

To print out a report of till activity for the current shift:

- 1. Select **Till Report** on the <u>Menu</u>.
- 2. The report will be printed on the attached printer.

# **8.4. OPENING THE TILL**

To open the till (when not taking payment):

- 1. Select **Open Till** on the <u>Menu</u>.
- 2. You may be asked to enter your PIN as authentication. Enter your details before selecting **OK**.
- 3. The till connected to the terminal will open immediately.



Note: The open till option will only be available if a till is integrated with the terminal.

## 8.5. RECORD A CASH SKIM

In order to reduce the security risk of holding large amounts of money in the EPOS till, the latest version of Green 4 Ticketing has a "cash skim" option, which allows a user to record the removal of money from the till. The recording of a cash removal using the Cash Skim option will result in an audit record being generated in the CRM database.

To record the removal of cash from the till:

- 1. Select **Cash Skim** on the <u>Menu</u>.
- 2. The Cash Skim dialog will be displayed:



Nease enter you	ir authorisation code and a	amount to confirm.
Code	T	
mount	0	

- 3. Enter the following details:
  - Code. Enter you pin.
  - Amount. Enter the amount of money you are removing from the till.
- 4. Select **OK** to continue.

## 8.6. COUPONS

Coupons may be issued either by your organisation or by a third-party, e.g. Groupon. Coupons can be exchanged for pre-defined products only and have no monetary value. To exchange a coupon:

- 1. Select the **Coupon** tab heading.
- 2. The Coupon page will be displayed:

Stadium D1, G4 VERSION: 3.2.0.66 (Online)					Cash Skim	Till Report	Open Till	LOCK	
Current Booking F	ind Booking	Find Seat T	abs Customer	Coupon	Cashle	ss Accounts	Other		
Coupon Category Coupon Type Coupon Code 1 Coupon Code 2		Adv	d Coupon		<b>Summa</b> Selected			CONT	INUE
Select Guests with Cou	Select Guests with Coupons								
Name	Cost	Qua	antity						

- 3. Complete the following details using the information provided with the coupon:
  - Coupon Category. Select the coupon category from the drop-down list.
  - Coupon Type. Select the coupon type from the drop-down list.
  - Coupon Code. Enter the first coupon code.
  - Coupon Code 2. Enter the second coupon code (if applicable).
- 4. Once the details are complete, select Add Coupon.
- 5. Repeat the above process for all the coupons held by the customer.
- 6. The Coupon page will update to display details of the coupons entered:



Current Bookir	ng Find Book	ing Find Seat	Tabs (	Customer	Coupon	Cashless Accounts	Other	
Coupon Category	Matches	•				Coupons		
	Matches					6G61K-B2WMV-900C6		 Damana
Coupon Type	Match Tick	et 🔹				WGB0Z-B265T-P01Z8		 Remove
Coupon Code 1 Coupon Code 2 Select Guests wit	th Coupons		Add Coupor	n		Summary Selected 0 guests		CONTINUE
Name		Cost	Quantity					
Match Ticket (par	tial series)	£0.00	2		Select			
			•	•				

- 7. Select **Remove** to remove any coupons that have been added in error. The Remove Coupons dialog will be displayed allowing you to select which coupons to remove.
- 8. Click Select alongside the product the customer wishes to purchase using the coupons.
- 9. The Additional Guests area will be displayed. Enter the number of paying guests to include on the booking (there is no need to add the guests paying using a coupon).
- 10. Once the guest number is correct, select **Continue**.
- 11. You will be guided through the standard product purchasing process.



# 9. OFFLINE WORKING

Offline working allows you to continue to take bookings when your internet connection temporarily fails. The functionality available when offline is limited to designated products and payment methods. In addition promotions cannot be applied to bookings made whilst offline.

# 9.1. SWITCHING TO OFFLINE MODE

- 1. When your Internet connection fails, an error message stating that the server is unavailable will be displayed.
- 2. Select **OK** to continue.
- 3. Exit EPOS, confirming the loss of any open bookings if necessary.
- 4. Restart EPOS.
- 5. The Server Unavailable dialog will be displayed. Select **Confirm** to continue using EPOS in the offline mode. If you select **Cancel**, EPOS will fail to open.

Server Unavailable	0 0 0
The server is currently unavailable.	
Would you like to use the system in offline mode	
	Cancel Confirm

- 6. The Please Login dialog will be displayed. Enter you **pin** and select Login.
- 7. The Booking screen will be displayed allowing you to continue taking bookings for products that have been set to be available offline.
- 8. When you take a booking in the offline mode, you will be unable to add a customer to the booking and will only be able to use selected payment methods, for example Cash.

## 9.2. SWITCHING TO ONLINE MODE

When your internet connection is restored EPOS will continue to function in offline mode until you exit the application. To switch back to the online mode:

- 1. In EPOS select Logout.
- 2. The Please Login Screen will be displayed. Select Exit.
- 3. Restart EPOS.
- 4. The Server Available dialog will be displayed. Select Confirm to start using EPOS in the online mode. If you select Cancel, EPOS will continue to operate in the offline mode.



- 5. There may be a short delay before the Please Login dialog is displayed. The delay is the result of the offline bookings being transferred to the online database. Once the transfer is complete an information message stating the success of the transfer will be displayed. Select **OK** to continue.
- 6. The Please Login dialog will be displayed. Enter your pin and select Login to continue.

## \*END OF DOCUMENT\*